

1st Floor, Wisma Ng Hoo Tee No. 79, Jalan Muar 83500 Parit Sulong, Batu Pahat Johor Darul Takzim, Malaysia Tel : 607-418 7100 / 418 6230 Fax : 607-418 8600

www.kialim.com.my

KIA LIM BERHAD Reg. No. 199501013667 (342868-P)

ANNUAL REPORT 2020





Annual Report 2020

Contents

Page

| Group Financial Highlights | 1 |
|---|-------|
| Vision & Mission Statement | 2 |
| Notice Of Annual General Meeting | 3 |
| Corporate Information | 6 |
| Profile Of Board Of Directors | 7 |
| Profile Of Key Senior Management | 9 |
| Corporate Governance Overview Statement | 12 |
| Audit Committee Report | 23 |
| Sustainability Statement | 25 |
| Corporate Social Responsibility | 27 |
| Statement Of Directors' Responsibilities In Relation | |
| To Financial Statements | 27 |
| Statement On Risk Management And Internal Control | 28 |
| Chairman's Statement And Management Discussion & Analysis | s 31 |
| Directors' Report | 35 |
| Statement By Directors | 38 |
| Statutory Declaration | 38 |
| Independent Auditors' Report | 39 |
| Statements Of Comprehensive Income | 42 |
| Statements Of Financial Position | 43 |
| Statements Of Changes In Equity | 44 |
| Statements Of Cash Flows | 45 |
| Notes To The Financial Statements | 46 |
| Statement Of Shareholdings | 75 |
| List Of Properties | 77 |
| Form Of Proxy (Atta | ched) |

GROUP FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS



| Financial Year Ended 31 December | Revenue RM'000 | Loss After Tax HM'000 | Loss Per Share Sen |
|--|-------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|
| 2016 | 45,057 | (8.999) | (14.5) |
| 2017 | 38,699 | (8,625) | (13.9) |
| 2018 | 39,750 | (6,121) | (9.9) |
| 2019 | 37,987 | (2,462) | (4.0) |
| 2020 | 25.540 | (5.222) | (8.4) |





Dision

To be a leading clay brick manufacturer in Southeast Asia with a strong brand name and strong regional market penetration

Mission

To provide a comprehensive range of quality products to meet customers' needs and create value for stakeholders **NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT** the Twenty-Sixth Annual General Meeting ("AGM") of Kia Lim Berhad will be held at The Katerina Hotel, 8, Jalan Zabedah, 83000 Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim on Thursday, 24 June 2021 at 12.00 noon to transact the following businesses.

Agenda

ORDINARY BUSINESS

- 1. To receive the Audited Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2020 together with the Directors' and Auditors' Report thereon.
- 2. To approve the proposed payment of Directors' fees and benefits for the Company and its subsidiaries of up to RM124,200 for the financial year ending 31 December 2021.
- 3. To re-elect the following Directors who retire during the year in accordance with Article 90 of the Company's Constitution and being eligible, offer themselves for re-election: -
 - (a) Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat
 - (b) Mr Chua Syer Cin
- 4. To re-appoint Messrs Ernst & Young PLT as Auditors of the Company and authorise the Directors to fix their remuneration.

SPECIAL BUSINESS

To consider and, if thought fit, to pass the following resolutions:

5. ORDINARY RESOLUTION 1 AUTHORITY TO ALLOT SHARES – SECTIONS 75 AND 76

"THAT pursuant to Sections 75 and 76 of the Companies Act, 2016 and subject to the approval of relevant authorities, the Directors be and are hereby empowered to issue shares in the Company from time to time and upon such terms and conditions and for such purposes as the Directors may, in their absolute discretion, deem fit provided that the aggregate number of shares issued pursuant to this resolution does not exceed 10% of the total number of issued shares of the Company (excluding treasury shares) for the time being and that the Directors be and also empowered to obtain approval for the listing of and quotation for the additional shares so issued on the Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad AND THAT such authority conferred by this resolution shall commence upon passing this resolution until:

- (a) the conclusion of the annual general meeting held next after the approval was given; or
- (b) the expiry of the period within which the next annual general meeting is required to be held after the approval was given,

whichever occurs first."

6. ORDINARY RESOLUTION 2 CONTINUATION OF TERMS OF OFFICE AS INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR

"THAT authority be and is hereby given to Mr Loh Chee Kan to continue to serve as an Independent Director of the Company in accordance with Malaysian Code On Corporate Governance."

7. ORDINARY RESOLUTION 3 CONTINUATION OF TERMS OF OFFICE AS INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR

"THAT authority be and is hereby given to Mr Chua Syer Cin to continue to serve as an Independent Director of the Company in accordance with Malaysian Code On Corporate Governance."

8. ORDINARY RESOLUTION 4 CONTINUATION OF TERMS OF OFFICE AS INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR

"THAT authority be and is hereby given to En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan to continue to serve as an Independent Director of the Company in accordance with Malaysian Code On Corporate Governance."

Refer to Note (a)

RESOLUTION 1 Refer to Note (b)

RESOLUTION 2 Refer to Note (c) RESOLUTION 3 Refer to Note (c) RESOLUTION 4 Refer to Note (d)

RESOLUTION 5 Refer to Note (e)

RESOLUTION 6 Refer to Note (f)

RESOLUTION 7 Refer to Note (f)

RESOLUTION 8 Refer to Note (f)

9. SPECIAL RESOLUTION PROPOSED AMENDMENTS OF THE CONSTITUTION OF KIA LIM BERHAD

RESOLUTION 9 Refer to Note (g)

"THAT alterations, modifications, additions or deletions to the Company's Constitution as set out in Appendix A be hereby approved AND THAT the Directors of the Company be and are hereby authorised to assent to any modifications, variations and/or amendments as may be required by the relevant authorities and to do all acts and things and take all such steps as may be considered necessary to give full effect to the foregoing for and on behalf of the Company."

10. To transact any other business appropriate to an AGM, due notice of which . shall have been previously given in accordance with the Act and the Company's Constitution.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD

LEONG SIEW FOONG (MAICSA No. 7007572) (CCM PC No.: 202008001117)

Company Secretary

Johor Bahru 25 May 2021

NOTES:

- A member entitled to attend and vote at the Meeting is entitled to appoint a proxy or proxies to attend and vote in his stead. The proxy need not be a Member of the Company. There shall be no restriction as to the qualification of the proxy. A proxy appointed to attend and vote at a meeting of a company shall have the same rights as the member to speak at the meeting.
- 2. A member shall be entitled to appoint more than one proxy (subject always to a maximum of two (2) proxies at each meeting) to attend and vote at the same meeting.
- 3. Where a member appoints more than one (1) proxy (subject always to a maximum of two (2) proxies at each meeting) the appointment shall be invalid unless he specifies the proportions of his holdings to be represented by each proxy.
- 4. Where a member of the Company is an exempt authorised nominee as defined under the Securities Industry (Central Depositories) Act 1991 ("SICDA") which holds ordinary shares in the Company for multiple beneficial owners in one securities account ("omnibus account"), there is no limit to the number of proxies which the exempt authorised nominee may appoint in respect of each omnibus accounts it holds. Where a member is an authorised nominee as defined under SICDA, it may appoint one (1) proxy in respect of each securities Account it holds with ordinary shares of the Company standing to the credit of the said Securities Account.
- 5. The instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointer or his attorney duly authorised in writing or if such appointer is a corporation under its common seal or the hand of its attorney.
- 6. The instrument appointing a proxy must be deposited at Suite 9D, Level 9, Menara Ansar, 65 Jalan Trus, 80000 Johor Bahru, Johor not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

EXPLANATORY NOTES:

- (a) This Agenda item is meant for discussion only as the provision of Section 340(1)(a) of the Companies Act, 2016 does not require a formal approval of the shareholders and hence, it is not put forward for voting.
- (b) Directors' fees and benefits

Directors' remuneration

Section 230(1) of the Companies Act, 2016 provides amongst others, that "the fees" of the directors and "any benefits" payable to the directors of a listed company and its subsidiaries shall be approved at a general meeting. In this respect, the Board agreed that the shareholders' approval shall be sought at Twenty-Sixth Annual General Meeting ("26th AGM") on the Directors' remuneration tabled in Resolution 1.

Directors' fees

The Board decided that the Directors' fees for financial year ("FY") ending 31 December 2021 be maintained as the previous FY subject to the performance of the Company and the current global economy. The detailed Directors' fees are contained in page 19 of Corporate Governance Overview Statement in the Annual Report.

Benefits payable to Directors

The benefits payable to Directors comprised the allowance and other emoluments payable to the Chairman and members of the Board of the Company and its subsidiaries.

The Directors' current and proposed remuneration structure is detailed as below:

| Remuneration for Directors of the Company | 2020 Amount (RM) | 2021 Proposed Amount (RM) |
|---|------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Fee for Chairman | 35,000 | 35,000 |
| Fee for each Independent Non-Executive Director | 20,000 | 20,000 |
| Fee for each Executive Director | 15,000 | 15,000 |
| Meeting Allowance per meeting * | 800 | 800 |

* Only for Non-Executive Directors.

EXPLANATORY NOTES (CONT'D):

(b) Directors' fees and benefits (Cont'd)

Benefits payable to Directors (Cont'd)

Payment of benefits to the Directors will be made by the Company as and when incurred, after they have discharged their responsibilities and rendered their services to the Company for the FY ending 31 December 2021, based on the proposed benefits, if the proposed Resolution 1 is passed at the 26th AGM.

(c) Re-election of Directors who retire in accordance with Article 90 of the Company's Constitution.

Article 90 of the Company's Constitution provides that one-third (1/3) of the Directors of the Company for the time being shall retire by rotation at an AGM of the Company. With the current Board size of Five (5), two (2) Directors are to retire in accordance with Article 90 of the Constitution provided that all Directors shall retire from office once at least in every three (3) years and shall be eligible for reelection.

For the purpose of determining the eligibility of the Directors to stand for re-election at the 26th AGM, the Nomination Committee ("NC") has considered the following:

- (1) The assessment of the individual Director's level of contribution to the Board through each of their skills, experience and strength in qualities; and
- (2) The level of independence demonstrated by each of the Non-Executive Directors ("NEDs"), and their ability to act in the best interests of the Company in decision-making, to ensure that they are independent of management and free from any business or other relationship which could materially interfere with the exercise of their independent judgement or the ability to act in the best interests of the Company.

In line with the Malaysian Code on Corporate Governance ("MCCG"), the Board has conducted an assessment of independence of the NEDs, and also other criteria i.e. character, integrity, competence, experience and time commitment in effectively discharging their respective roles as Directors of the Company. The Directors were assessed based on performance criteria set in the areas of Board dynamics and participation, competency and capability, independence and objectivity, probity and personal integrity, contribution and performance together with their ability to make analytical inquiries and offer advice and guidance. Each of the NEDs has also provided his/her annual declaration/confirmation of independence bi-annually of 2020.

The Board accepted the NC's recommendation that the Directors who retire in accordance with Article 90 of the Company's Constitution are eligible to stand for re-election. All these retiring Directors had abstained from deliberations and decisions on their own eligibility to stand for re-election at the relevant Board meeting.

(d) Re-appointment of Auditors

Pursuant to Section 273(b) of the Act, the term of office of the present Auditors, Messrs Ernst & Young PLT, shall lapse at the conclusion of this AGM unless they are re-appointed by the shareholders to continue in office. Messrs Ernst & Young PLT, have indicated their willingness to continue their service until the conclusion of next AGM. The re-appointment of Messrs Ernst & Young PLT as Auditors has been considered against the relevant criteria prescribed by Paragraph 15.21 of the MMLR. This proposed Resolution 4, if passed, will also give the Directors of the Company, the authority to determine the remuneration of the Auditors.

(e) Authority to Directors to allot and issue shares pursuant to Sections 75 and 76 of the Companies Act, 2016

The proposed Resolution 5 under item 5 of the agenda above, if passed, will empower the Directors of the Company, from the date of the 26th AGM, with the authority to allot and issue shares in the Company up to an amount not exceeding in total 10% of the total number of issued shares of the Company (excluding treasury shares) for such purposes as the Directors consider would be in the best interest of the Company. This authority, unless revoked or varied at a general meeting, will expire at the next AGM.

The general mandate sought to grant authority to Directors to allot and issue shares is a renewal of the mandate that was approved by the shareholders at the Twenty-Fifth Annual General Meeting ("25th AGM") held on 27 August 2020. The renewal of general mandate is to provide flexibility to the Company to issue new shares without the need to convene a separate general meeting to obtain shareholders' approval so as to avoid incurring cost and time. The purpose of this general mandate is for possible fund raising exercises including but not limited to further placement of shares for purpose of funding current and/ or future investment projects, working capital and/or acquisitions which the Directors deem necessary and feasible.

Up to date of this Notice, the Company has not issued any shares pursuant to the mandate granted to the Directors at the 25th AGM as there was no need for any fund raising activity for the purpose of investment, acquisition or working capital.

(f) Continuation of terms of office as Independent Directors

Mr Loh Chee Kan, Mr Chua Syer Cin and En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan are Independent Directors of the Company who have served the Company for more than nine years.

In line with the MCCG, the NC has assessed their independence as defined in Bursa Securities Listing Requirements which have not been compromised all the while. In fact, they exercise their judgment in an independent and unfettered manner, discharge their duties with reasonable care, skill and diligent; bringing independent thought and experience to board deliberations and decision making process all the while which is valuable to the Company. Hence, the Board recommends Mr Loh Chee Kan, Mr Chua Syer Cin and En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan to continue their office as Independent Directors according to the Resolution 6, 7 and 8 put forth at the 26th AGM.

Mr Loh Chee Kan, Mr Chua Syer Cin and En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan shall be subjected to two-tier voting in accordance with the MCCG as they have served the Company for more than 12 years.

(g) Proposed Amendments of the Constitution of Kia Lim Berhad

The Company is proposing amendments to its existing Constitution to provide greater clarity, enhance administrative efficiency and ensure compliance with the relevant statutory and regulatory requirements so as to update in accordance with the latest development of governance. The proposed amendments of the Constitution is attached hereto and identified as Appendix A. Appendix A is circulated together with the Notice of 26th AGM dated 25 May 2021, shall take effect once the Proposed Special Resolution has been passed by a majority of not less than seventy-five per centum (75%) of such members who are entitled to vote and do vote in person or by proxy at the said AGM.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Mr Loh Chee Kan - Chairman (Independent Non-Executive Director) Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat - Chief Executive Officer (Executive Director) Mr Ng Chin Kang (Executive Director) Mr Chua Syer Cin (Independent Non-Executive Director) En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan (Independent Non-Executive Director)

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr Chua Syer Cin *(Chairman)* Mr Loh Chee Kan En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan

RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Mr Loh Chee Kan *(Chairman)* Mr Chua Syer Cin Mr Ng Chin Kang

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr Loh Chee Kan *(Chairman)* Mr Chua Syer Cin En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr Chua Syer Cin *(Chairman)* Mr Loh Chee Kan En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan

AUDITORS

Ernst & Young PLT (Chartered Accountants) B-15, Medini 9 Persiaran Medini Sentral 1 Bandar Medini Iskandar 79250 Iskandar Puteri Johor Darul Takzim

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms Leong Siew Foong MAICSA No. 7007572 (CCM PC No.: 202008001117)

REGISTERED OFFICE

Boardroom Corporate Services Sdn Bhd Registration Number: 196001000110 (3775-X) Suite 9D, Level 9 Menara Ansar 65, Jalan Trus 80000 Johor Bahru Johor Darul Takzim Tel : 07-224 1035 Fax : 07-221 0891

SHARE REGISTRAR

Boardroom Share Registrars Sdn Bhd Registration Number: 199601006647 (378993-D) 11th Floor, Menara Symphony No. 5, Jalan Prof. Khoo Kay Kim Seksyen 13 46200 Petaling Jaya Selangor Malaysia Tel : 03-7890 4700 Fax : 03-7890 4670

PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

Wisma Ng Hoo Tee 79 Jalan Muar 83500 Parit Sulong Batu Pahat Johor Darul Takzim Tel : 07-418 7100 / 418 6230 Fax : 07-418 8600 Website : www.kialim.com.my

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

RHB Bank Berhad Hong Leong Bank Berhad

STOCK EXCHANGE

Main Market of the Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad Stock Code : 6211 Stock Name : KIA LIM

PROFILE OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

MR LOH CHEE KAN, aged 66, male, Malaysian, was appointed as an Independent Non-Executive Director of Kia Lim Berhad ("KLB") on 5 March 1996 and redesignated as Chairman of the Company on 1 March 2011. Presently, he is the Chairman of the Nomination Committee and the Risk Management Committee. He is also a member of the Audit Committee and the Remuneration Committee of the Company.

He obtained his Bachelor of Science (Honours) Degree in Management Sciences from the University of Warwick in the United Kingdom in 1978. His career experience includes a twelve-year attachment with an international audit and consultancy practice, and later with Juan Kuang (M) Industrial Bhd where he stayed for two (2) years. He is currently the Finance Director of JK Capital Sdn Bhd group of companies.

Mr Loh Chee Kan has no shareholding in the Company or in any of its subsidiaries; no family relationship with any Director and/or major shareholder of the Company; no conflict of interest with the Company; has no conviction for any offence within the pastfive (5) years other than traffic offences, if any and has no public sanction or penalty imposed by the relevant regulatory bodies during the financial year.

DATUK NG YENG KENG @ NG KA HIAT, aged 75, male, Malaysian, was appointed as Executive Director of KLB on 5 March 1996 and redesignated as Deputy Managing Director on 29 November 2006. Subsequently, on 8 October 2007, Datuk Ng Yeng Keng was redesignated as Chief Executive Officer of the Company.

He has over forty two (42) years of experience in the manufacturing of clay bricks, building and civil engineering works. He was an Executive Director of Syarikat Kayu Wangi Berhad from 1981 to 2005. He also sits on the Board of several other private limited companies.

Datuk Ng Yeng Keng is the uncle of Mr Ng Chin Kang, the Director and/or major shareholder of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company; has no conviction for any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any and has no public sanction or penalty imposed by the relevant regulatory bodies during the financial year.

MR NG CHIN KANG, aged 50, male, Malaysian, was appointed as Executive Director of KLB on 26 November 2001. Presently, he is a member of the Risk Management Committee. He graduated with a Bachelor of Commerce with Honours degree from University of Western Australia and ASIA Graduate Diploma from Security Institute of Australia. He also holds a MBA from Sydney University and Master of Arts in Business Research from Macquarie University, Australia.

He worked with Medical Benefits Funds of Australia Limited in the senior executive management team from 1999 to March 2002. Prior to that, Mr Ng Chin Kang had served as senior officer in the investment banking arm of Commonwealth Bank of Australia for approximately five (5) years. He is also a Director of several other private limited companies.

Mr Ng Chin Kang is the nephew of Datuk Ng Yeng Keng, the Director and/or major shareholder of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company; has no conviction for any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any and has no public sanction or penalty imposed by the relevant regulatory bodies during the financial year. **MR CHUA SYER CIN**, aged 49, male, Malaysian, was appointed as an Independent Non-Executive Director of KLB on 1 November 2001. Presently, he is the Chairman of the Audit Committee and the Remuneration Committee and he is also a member of the Nomination Committee and the Risk Management Committee of the Company.

Upon graduation from the Charles Sturt University, Australia in 1994, he joined the accounting practice of Ernst & Young as an Audit Senior. From 1998 to 2000, he was the Audit/Tax Manager of Teo & Associates, an accounting firm in Melaka. In February 2000, he set up his own accounting firm, Messrs SC Chua & Associates and has since been the sole proprietor of the firm.

He is presently a member of Malaysian Institute of Accountants and CPA Australia. He is also the Board member of Poh Huat Resources Holdings Berhad as well as several private limited companies.

Mr Chua Syer Cin has no shareholding in the Company or in any of its subsidiaries; no family relationship with any Director and/or major shareholder of the Company; no conflict of interest with the Company; has no conviction for any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any and has no public sanction or penalty imposed by the relevant regulatory bodies during the financial year.

EN MOHD SALLEH BIN JANTAN, aged 78, male, Malaysian, was appointed as an Independent Non-Executive Director of KLB on 15 November 2014. He has over forty nine (49) years of experience in the manufacturing of clay bricks and building and civil engineering works. Presently, he is the member of the Audit Committee, Nomination Committee and Remuneration Committee of the Company.

He was the Board member of Syarikat Kayu Wangi Berhad and resigned in 2005. He is also the Director of several other private limited companies.

En Mohd Salleh has no family relationship with any Director and/or major shareholder of the Company; no conflict of interest with the Company; has no conviction for any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any and has no public sanction or penalty imposed by the relevant regulatory bodies during the financial year.

Note:

Please refer to page 76 of this Annual Report for Directors' shareholdings.

The Management team is headed by the Chief Executive Officer, Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat, Datuk Ng is assisted by the Executive Director, Mr Ng Chin Kang; and the following key senior management team:

MR ONG YU HOCK

General Manager

Nationality : Malaysian

Age / Gender : 49 / Male

Date of appointment : 10 November 2003

Qualification(s) :

- 1. Fellow of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants, United Kingdom
- 2. Chartered Accountant of the Malaysian Institute of Accountants.

Experience :

Mr Ong started his career with Ernst & Young in Assurance and Advisory Business Services in year 1998. In year 2002, he joined the glass containers division of a public listed company before joining KLB as Group Accountant in year 2003. In year 2006, he was promoted to the position of Assistant General Manager and subsequently promoted to the position of General Manager in year 2013 and he holds this position until present. He was formally a member of the Board of Governors of an International School.

Mr Ong has no family relationship with any Director and/or Substantial Shareholder of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company and has not been convicted of any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any.

MR NG CHENG YEW

General Manager (Operations)

Nationality: Malaysian

Age / Gender : 42 / Male

Date of appointment : 11 July 2001

Qualification(s) :

Bachelor of Computer Science with Honours Degree from the University of Coventry in the United Kingdom.

Experience :

Mr Ng joined KLB in 2001 and worked as I.T. Officer. He managed to convert the existing manual operations into computerized environment to speed up Group work flows. He was then promoted and joined Management as Business Development Assistant Manager in 2004. He was given a chance to analyze, resolve and improve operational matters during this time. In Year 2008, he was then promoted as Manufacturing Manager and appointed to be in charge of Production Department. This included changing the existing production management model into functional cross-management model. Performance based evaluation was implemented. In Year 2013, he was then promoted as General Manager (Operations) to be in charge of all operational matters in KLB.

Mr Ng is the son of Datuk Ng and cousin of Mr Ng Chin Kang, the Directors and/or Substantial Shareholders of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company and has not been convicted of any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any.

MR NG AH CHAI

Senior Sales Manager

Nationality : Malaysian

Age / Gender : 59 / Male

Date of appointment : 18 December 1999

Qualification(s) :

Bachelor of Science with Honours Degree (Housing, Building and Planning) from the University Sains Malaysia.

Experience :

Mr Ng joined the Group in year 1999 and is responsible for both local and overseas sales and marketing and he holds this position until present. He has vast experience, more than 26 years in building materials trading and throughout the years, he has established close relationship with many contractors, nationwide distributors and hardware dealers.

Mr Ng has no family relationship with any Director and/or Substantial Shareholder of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company and has not been convicted of any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any.

MADAM ER LAY HONG

Accounts and Finance Manager

Nationality: Malaysian

Age / Gender : 62 / Female

Date of appointment : 1 November 1989

Qualification(s) :

Bachelor of Commerce Degree (International Trade) from the National Chengchi University, Taiwan.

Experience :

Madam Er joined Syarikat Kia Lim Kilang Batu Bata Sdn Bhd, the wholly owned subsidiary of KLB in year 1989 as Accounts Officer and was subsequently be promoted to various other positions before her promotion to current position of the Group in year 2011. She is responsible for the accounting and finance related matters of the Group, including financial control and accounting function.

Madam Er has no family relationship with any Director and/or Substantial Shareholder of the Company. She has no conflict of interest with the Company and has not been convicted of any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any.

MR TEO LAI HEYONG

Factory Manager

Nationality : Malaysian

Age / Gender : 63 / Male

Date of appointment : 1 July 1992

Qualification(s) :

Bachelor of Commerce Degree from the Soochow University, Taiwan.

Experience :

Mr Teo joined Syarikat Kia Lim Kilang Batu Bata Sdn Bhd, the wholly owned subsidiary of KLB in year 1992 and is responsible for the production, planning and control as well as maintenance aspect of the factory and he holds this position until present.

Mr Teo has no family relationship with any Director and/or Substantial Shareholder of the Company. He has no conflict of interest with the Company and has not been convicted of any offence within the past five (5) years other than traffic offences, if any.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE OVERVIEW STATEMENT

The Board of Directors of Kia Lim Berhad remains subscribe and fully support the Malaysian Code on Corporate Governance ("MCCG" or "the Code"), and is committed to ensure that the Principle and Recommended Practices are observed and practised throughout the Group so that the affairs of the Group are conducted with professionalism, accountability and integrity with the objective of safeguarding and enhancing shareholders' value and financial performance of the Group.

The Corporate Governance Overview Statement ("Statement") is made pursuant to Paragraph 15.25 of the Main Market Listing Requirements ("MMLR") of Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad ("Bursa Securities") and guidance was drawn from the Key CG principles as set out in the MCCG.

This Statement is prepared in compliance with MMLR and it is to be read together with the Corporate Governance Report 2020 of the Company ("CG Report") which is available on the Company's website, www.kialim.com.my as well as via an announcement on the website of the Bursa Securities.

PRINCIPLE A : BOARD LEADERSHIP AND EFFECTIVENESS

Part I - Board's Responsibilities

1. Board Leadership on Objectives and Goals

1.1 Strategic Aim, Value and Standards

The Company is led and managed by experienced Board comprising members with a wide range of experience and expertise in relevant fields. The Board has overall responsibility for corporate governance, strategic direction, overseeing the conduct of the Group's business and its management, reviewing the adequacy and the integrity of the Group's internal control systems. It is the ultimate body in decision making for outlining and implementation of corporate objectives and directions.

All decisions of the Board are based on decision of the majority and no single Board member can make any decision on behalf of the Board, unless duly authorised by the Board. As such, no individual or a group of individuals dominate the decision making process. This enable the Board to effectively discharge its principal responsibility as set out in the Code.

Having recognised the importance of an effective and dynamic Board, the Board has established and adopted a Board Charter to ensure that all Board members are aware of the Board's fiduciary and leadership functions. The Board also facilitates its principal responsibilities which include reviewing and adopting a strategic plan, overseeing the conduct of business, risk management, succession planning, developing and implementing investor relations and reviewing internal controls. The Board has delegated specific responsibilities to the following committees ("Committees"):

- Audit Committee
- Risk Management Committee
- Nomination Committee
- Remuneration Committee

The powers delegated to the Committees are set out in the Terms of Reference of each of the Committee as approved by the Board and are available on the Company's website.

1.2 The Chairman

The Board is headed by Mr Loh Chee Kan, the Independent Non-Executive Chairman. As Chairman, he plays a vital role in leading and guiding the Board, and also serves as the communication point between the Board and the Chief Executive Officer.

1.3 Chairman and Chief Executive Officer ("CEO")

There is a clear and distinct division of responsibility between the Chairman and the CEO to ensure a proper balance of power and authority. The CEO, Datuk Ng has the executive responsibility to manage the business. He is assisted in the management of the business on a day-to-day basis by the Executive Directors and an experienced management team. He has extensive knowledge and experience in the manufacturing of clay bricks, building and civil engineering works, sawmilling, logging and manufacturing of wood-based products and has the caliber to ensure that strategies and policies approved by the Board are effectively implemented.

PRINCIPLE A: BOARD LEADERSHIP AND EFFECTIVENESS (CONT'D)

Part I - Board's Responsibilities (Cont'd)

1. Board Leadership on Objectives and Goals (Cont'd)

1.4 Qualified and Competent Company Secretaries

The Company is supported by a suitably qualified and competent company secretary. The Company Secretary is a qualified Chartered Secretary under Section 235(2)(a) of the Companies Act, 2016 and is a member of the Malaysian Association of the Institute of Chartered Secretaries and Administrators ("MAICSA"). The Company Secretary is an external company secretary from Boardroom Corporate Services Sdn Bhd with vast knowledge and experience from being in public practice and is supported by a dedicated team of company secretarial personnel.

The Company Secretary supports the Board to ensure its effective functioning, and in managing the corporate governance framework of the Group. The Company Secretary is also responsible to advise the Directors on their fiduciary and statutory duties, ensure compliances with company law, the MMLR, the Company's Constitution, the MCCG, Board adopted policies, and other pertinent regulations governing the Company, and guide the Board towards the necessary compliances, as and when is necessary.

The Company Secretary attended the 2020 Annual General Meeting ("AGM") held on 27 August 2020 and all Board and Board committees meetings during the financial year ended 31 December 2020. The Company Secretary ensures that all deliberations at the AGM and all Board and Board committee meetings are properly minuted for the Board's reference and for action plans to be communicated to the Management to work on and to report back to the Board.

The Company Secretary also updates the Board on the Directors' Resolutions in Writing passed, Directors' dealings pursuant to Chapter 14 of the MMLR, announcements made to Bursa Securities and circulars or correspondences from Bursa Securities, at every scheduled Board meetings during the year, as well as the changes in the regulatory requirements.

The Company Secretary had and will continue to constantly keep herself abreast on matters concerning company law, the capital markets, corporate governance, and other pertinent matters through continuous training and industry updates.

The Board is satisfied with the performance and support rendered by the Company Secretary who plays a vital role to the Board in discharging its function and duties.

1.5 Access to Information and Advice

Prior to each Board meeting, all Directors will receive a full set of Board papers with due notice of issues to be discussed in a timely manner. Relevant Directors will provide explanation on pertinent issues. All proceedings and the conclusions from the Board Meetings are minuted and signed by the Chairman in accordance with the provision of Section 343(3) of the Companies Act, 2016.

The Board is kept updated on the Company's financial performance activities and operations as well as other performance factors on a regular basis. The Chairman of the Board Committees is responsible for informing the Board at the Directors' Meetings of any salient matters noted by the Committees and which may require the Board's direction. All Directors have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary who is responsible for ensuring that the Board's procedures are followed.

Senior management staff as well as advisers and professionals appointed to act for the Company are invited to attend the meetings to furnish the Board with their views and explanations on relevant agenda items tabled to the Board and to provide clarification on issues that may be raised by any Director. Minutes of the Board meetings are also maintained by the Company Secretary.

In addition, the Board has put in place a procedure for Directors, whether as a full board or in their individual capacity, to have access to all information within the Company and to take independent advice where necessary, in the furtherance of their duties and at the Company's expense.

Part I - Board's Responsibilities (Cont'd)

2. Demarcation of Responsibilities

2.1 Board Charter

The Board has established clear functions reserved for the Board and those delegated to the Management and this is documented in the Board Charter, which is published on the Company's website. The Board Charter adopted by the Board sets out the Board's strategic intent and outlines the Board's roles and responsibilities, providing insights and guidance to the Board and the Management concerning their roles and division of responsibilities. Any amendment to the Board Charter can only be approved by the Board. The Board Charter is reviewed periodically as and when the need arises to ensure that the dynamic needs of the Group are consistently met. The Board had performed a review on 25 February 2021 of the Board Charter to ensure its consistency with the MMLR and its relevance.

3. Good Business Conduct and Corporate Culture

3.1 Directors' and Employees' Code of Conduct & Ethics ("CCE")

The Board is committed to promoting good business conduct and maintaining a healthy corporate culture that engenders integrity, transparency and fairness. The Board understands that it has the responsibility to set the tone and standards of the Company through a CCE for the Company and has established the CCE for the charters to articulate acceptable practices and guides the behavior of Directors. The Board is clear on what is considered acceptable behaviour and practice in the Company through the CCE's policy.

In addition to the Directors' CCE, an Employees' CCE was also established by the Board on 27 November 2018. The Employees' CCE helps the Company to achieve the right things in right manner at all times, in areas such as managing conflicts of interest, abuse of power, corruption, insider trading and money laundering.

All employees are required to strictly adhere to the CCE. Any non-compliance with the CCE is to be reported to the Heads of Department or Human Resources and Administration Department for further deliberation and decision.

The Directors' and Employees' CCE are published on the Company's website.

3.2 Whistleblowing Policy

The Board has developed a Whistleblowing Policy which is in line with the Board's effort to encourage employees to report genuine concerns in relation to breach of a legal obligation (including negligence, criminal activity, breach of contract and breach of law), miscarriage of justice, danger to health and safety or to the environment and the cover-up of any of these in the workplace. The Board ensures that the Whistleblowing Policy sets out avenues where legitimate concerns can be objectively investigated and addressed. Individuals should be able to raise concerns about illegal, unethical or questionable practices in confidence and without the risk of reprisal.

The Whistleblowing Policy is published on the Company's website. There was no whistle blowing case reported during the financial year ended 31 December 2020.

Part II – Board Composition

4. Board's Objectivity

4.1 Composition of the Board

The Board currently has five (5) members, comprising the Chairman, who is an Independent Non-Executive Director, the CEO, one (1) other Executive Director and two (2) Independent Non-Executive Directors. With the above appointments, Kia Lim Berhad has thus complied with the practice of the MCCG which requires the Board must comprise at least half (1/2) of Independent Directors.

Current status of Kia Lim Berhad Board composition:-

| Designation | No. of Director | Percentage (%) |
|--|-----------------|----------------|
| Executive Director Independent Non-Executive Director | 2 3 | 40.00 60.00 |
| Total | 5 | 100.00 |

Part II - Board Composition (Cont'd)

4. Board's Objectivity (Cont'd)

4.2 Tenure of Independent Director

Currently Mr Loh Chee Kan, Mr Chua Syer Cin and En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan have served the Board for accumulated terms of more than nine (9) years. In line with the MCCG, the Nomination Committee ("NC") has assessed the independence of Mr Loh, Mr Chua and En Salleh as defined in MMLR of Bursa Securities which has not been compromised all this while. In fact their experience gained in this industry all this while benefited the Company. Independent Directors always probe the Management and Executive Directors on all issues to their satisfaction. In addition, they always offer their insights and experience to Management and Executive Directors in their decision making process. Hence, the Board recommends Mr Loh, Mr Chua and En Salleh to continue their office as Independent Directors according to the respective resolutions put forth in the forthcoming AGM and a two-tier voting process will be conducted during the forthcoming AGM to re-elect Independent Directors who have served the Board for more than twelve (12) years.

4.3 Policy of Independent Director's Tenure

The Independent Directors are able to provide independent judgment, experience and objectivity without being subordinated to operational considerations. They help to ensure that the interests of all shareholders are taken into account by the Board and that the relevant issues are subjected to objective and impartial consideration by the Board. In line with the Code, the tenure of an Independent Director of the Company shall not exceed a cumulative term of nine (9) years. Having said this, the Board recognises that an individual's independence cannot be determined arbitrarily on the basis of a set period of time alone.

The Board also believes that continued tenure may bring considerable stability to the Board and acknowledges the fact that it has benefited greatly from the presence of Independent Directors who have over time gained valuable insight into the Group and its markets. Hence, the Board may in certain circumstances and subject to the NC's assessment, decide to maintain a member as an Independent Non-Executive Director beyond the requisite nine (9) years period, if the Board is satisfied (upon the review by the NC) that the said Director can remain independent in character and judgment, and would continue to present an objective and constructive challenge to the assumptions and viewpoints presented by the management and the Board. Under such circumstances, the Board may allow the shareholders to decide whether the said Director should continue to be designated as an Independent Non-Executive Director (notwithstanding the fact his tenure has exceeded the nine (9) years period), with strong justifications provided by the Board to support the proposal.

However, the Company does not have a policy for the time being which is to limit the tenure of its independent director to nine (9) years.

4.4 Diverse Board and Senior Management Team

In the process of selecting and evaluating candidates for the Board and senior management team, the NC takes into consideration suitability for the role, board balance and composition, mix of skills, experience, knowledge and other qualities as well as diversity in terms of gender, age, ethnicity and cultural background. A formal policy for diversity on Board and senior management was established on 26 Feb 2020 to drive the benefits of diverse workforce across the business.

4.5 Gender Diversity

The Board appreciates the benefits of having gender diversity in the boardroom as well as at the workforce, as a mix-gendered boardroom and workforce would offer different viewpoints, ideas and market insights which enable better decision making and competitive advantages. Currently, Kia Lim does not set any specific target for female directors in the boardroom but as and when appropriate, will prioritise the appointment of female directors to the Board, based on needs and merits.

4.6 New Candidates for Board Appointment

In respect of the appointment of Directors, the Company practises a clear and transparent nomination process which involves the following steps:

- Step 1: identification of candidates
- Step 2: evaluation of suitability of candidates
- Step 3: meeting up with candidates
- Step 4: final deliberation by the Nomination Committee
- Step 5: recommendation to the Board

The Company Secretary will ensure that all appointments are properly made, that all information necessary is obtained, as well as all legal and regulatory obligations are met.

15

Part II - Board Composition (Cont'd)

4. Board's Objectivity (Cont'd)

4.6 New Candidates for Board Appointment (Cont'd)

All new appointees to the Board are given an introduction to familiarise themselves with the Group's operations so as to assist them in discharging their duties and responsibilities. They are required to attend the Mandatory Accreditation Programme ("MAP") required by MMLR of Bursa Securities and thereafter to continually upgrade their knowledge and exposure through training programmes as well as seminars.

4.7 Nomination Committee

The role of the NC is to ensure that the Board of Directors comprises Directors with an appropriate mix of responsibilities, skill and experience. The NC will also assist the Board in reviewing on an annual basis an appropriate balance and size of non-executive participation, establishing procedures and processes towards an annual assessment of the effectiveness of the Board as a whole, the Committee of the Board and the contribution of each individual Director including Independent Non-Executive Directors. Such assessment has been properly documented and recorded.

In carrying out its duties and responsibilities, the NC will in principle have full, free and unrestricted access to the Company's records, properties and personnel. The NC is permitted to use the services of professional recruitment firm to source for the right candidate for directorship or seek independent professional advice.

The members of the Committee are as follows:

| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Chairman |
|---------------------------|----------|
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Member |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | Member |

The NC met once during the financial year ended 31 December 2020.

5. Overall Board Effectiveness

5.1 Annual Evaluation

During the financial year, the NC had carried out an evaluation assessment as an effort to determine and monitor the level of effectiveness of the Board, the Audit Committee ("AC") as well as the Board members. The evaluation process also involved a peer assessment, where Directors will assess the performance of their fellow Directors. These assessments and comments by all Directors were summarised and discussed at the NC meeting which were then reported to the Board at the Board meeting held thereafter. The assessment enables the Board to ensure that each of the Board members has the character, experience, integrity, competence and time to effectively discharge their respective roles.

The Board meets at least five (5) times a year, with additional meetings for particular matters convened as and when necessary. Meetings are scheduled at the start of each financial year to enable Board members to plan their schedules accordingly.

There were five (5) Board Meetings held during the financial year ended 31 December 2020. All Directors attended all the Board Meetings held during their tenure. Details of attendance are as follows:

| Directors | Status | Number of Meetings Attended |
|--|--|--|
| Mr Loh Chee Kan Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat Mr Ng Chin Kang En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan Mr Chua Syer Cin | Chairman & Independent Non-Executive Director Chief Executive Officer Executive Director Independent Non-Executive Director Independent Non-Executive Director | 5/5 5/5 5/5 5/5 5/5 5/5 |

The following are the records of attendance for Board Committees' Meeting held during the financial year ended 31 December 2020:

Audit Committee

| Directors | Status | Number of Meetings Attended |
|---------------------------|----------|-----------------------------|
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Chairman | 5/5 |
| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Member | 5/5 |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | Member | 5/5 |

16

Part I - Board's Responsibilities (Cont'd)

- 5. Overall Board Effectiveness (Cont'd)
 - 5.1 Annual Evaluation (Cont'd)

Risk Management Committee

| Directors | Status | Number of Meetings Attended |
|--|------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Mr Loh Chee Kan Mr Chua Syer Cin Mr Ng Chin Kang Nomination Committee | Chairman Member Member | 1/1 1/1 1/1 |
| Directors | Status | Number of Meetings Attended |
| Mr Loh Chee Kan Mr Chua Syer Cin En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan Remuneration Committee | Chairman Member Member | 2/2 2/2 2/2 |
| Directors | Status | Number of Meetings Attended |
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Chairman | 2/2 |

| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Chairman | 2/2 |
|---------------------------|----------|-----|
| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Member | 2/2 |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | Member | 2/2 |
| | | |

The Board is satisfied with the time commitment given by the Directors. All of the Directors do not hold more than 5 directorships as stated under Paragraph 15.06 of the MMLR. Any Independent Director of the Company is, while holding office, at liberty to accept other Board appointments as long as the appointment is not in conflict with the business and does not affect his performance as an Independent Director. Independent Directors are expected to advise the Chairman immediately if they believe that they may no longer be independent.

All existing Directors have attended MAP prescribed by the MMLR of Bursa Securities. The training programmes or seminars attended by all of the Directors for the financial year ended 31 December 2020 are as follows:

| NAME OF DIRECTOR | TRAINING PROGRAMMES ATTENDED | DATE ATTENDED |
|------------------------------------|---|--|
| Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | Webinar: Mental Health Awareness Webinar: Board Appointments – Making Diversity Work Webinar: 2020 Baker Tilly Tax And Budget Seminar | 02.07.2020 24.07.2020 17.11.2020 |
| Mr Ng Chin Kang | Thematic Workshop On 'Corporate Liability Provision (Section 17A) Of The MACC Act 2009 : The Essential Steps | 16.07.2020 |
| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Webinar Series: Governance Symposium 2020 | 09.11.2020 & 10.11.2020 |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | Webinar: MIRA Sustainability Acceleration Program | 23.07.2020 |
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | General Anti-Corruption Five Principles Of The Ministerial Guildelines And Corruption Risk Management Anti-Corruption Framework And Policies MIA Webinar Series: Emerging MFRS/MPERS Consideration of The Covid-19 Webinar: Tax Consideration Due To Covid-19 | 11.08.2020 12.08.2020 13.08.2020 08.10.2020 14.10.2020 |

The Directors will continue to attend trainings and seminars to enhance their skills and knowledge and keep them abreast with relevant developments in the business and regulatory environment on a continuous basis in compliance with Paragraph 15.08 of MMLR of Bursa Securities.

Part III - Remuneration

6. Level and Composition of Remuneration

6.1 Remuneration Policy

The Remuneration Committee ("RC") is headed by the Chairman, who is an Independent Non-Executive Director. His fellow members are both Independent Non-Executive Directors.

The Board has adopted a Remuneration Policy for the Directors and Senior Management to support and drive business strategy and long term objectives of the Company and its subsidiaries ("the Group").

In this regard, the RC is responsible to implement the policies and procedures on the remuneration for the Executive Directors and Senior Management whilst the Board is responsible for approving the policies and procedures which govern the remuneration of the employees including Executive Directors and Senior Management of the Company to ensure the same remain competitive, appropriate and in alignment with the prevalent market practices and that the Company attracts, retains and motivates the Directors and Senior Management who are with strong credentials, high caliber and astute insights to run the business successfully.

The Board had performed a review on 25 February 2021 of the Remuneration Policy. The Remuneration Policy is published on the Company's website.

6.2 Remuneration Committee

The RC is responsible to assist the Board in assessing the remuneration packages of the Directors of the Group. The Board will decide on the remuneration packages after considering the recommendations made by the Committee.

The members of the Committee are as follows:

| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Chairman |
|---------------------------|----------|
| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Member |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | Member |

The RC met once during the financial year ended 31 December 2020.

7. Remuneration of Directors and Senior Management

7.1 Detail of Directors' Remuneration

The remuneration payable in respect of Directors' fees and benefits for year 2020 and 2021 are categorised as follows:

| Directors' Fees and Benefits of the Company | 2020 Amount RM | 2021 Proposed Amount RM |
|---|----------------------|-------------------------------|
| Fee for Chairman | 35,000 | 35,000 |
| Fee for each Independent Non-Executive Director | 20,000 | 20,000 |
| Fee for each Executive Director | 15,000 | 15,000 |
| Meeting Allowance per meeting * | 800 | 800 |

* Only for Non-Executive Directors and a total of five (5) meetings are scheduled for year 2021.

The Directors' fees and benefits are subject to the approval of shareholders of the Company.

7. Remuneration of Directors and Senior Management (Cont'd)

7.1 Detail of Directors' Remuneration (Cont'd)

The remuneration of the Directors of the Group for year 2020 is as follows:

| | Fees RM | Salaries RM | Meeting Allowance RM | Benefits-in -kind RM | Others Emoluments RM | Total RM |
|---------------------------------|------------|----------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|-------------|
| Independent | | | | | | |
| Non-Executive Director | | | | | | |
| Mr Loh Chee Kan | 35,000 | - | 4,000 | - | - | 39,000 |
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | 20,000 | - | 4,000 | - | - | 24,000 |
| En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | 20,000 | - | 4,000 | - | - | 24,000 |
| Subtotal | 75,000 | - | 12,000 | - | - | 87,000 |
| Executive Director | | | | | | |
| Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | 17,400 | 300,002 | - | 44,264 | 57,208 | 418,874 |
| Mr Ng Chin Kang | 17,400 | 74,616 | - | 4,300 | 9,735 | 106,051 |
| Total | 109,800 | 374,618 | 12,000 | 48,564 | 66,943 | 611,925 |

7.2 Remuneration of the Top Five Senior Management

The Board is of the opinion that the disclosure of the Senior Management's remuneration on a named basis and the various remuneration components (salary, bonus, benefits-in-kind and other emoluments) would not be in the best interest of the Group due to confidentiality and security concerns, and would likely to have adverse effect on the Group's talent retention. In fact, the Senior Management has indicated their concern over their safety and confidentiality pertaining to the disclosure.

However, the disclosure of the compensation of Senior Management has been made in note 23(b) of the financial statements for year ended 31 December 2020.

The Board ensures that the remuneration of Senior Management is commensurate with the performance of the Group, with due consideration to attract, retain and motivate Senior Management to lead and run the Group successfully.

PRINCIPLE B : EFFECTIVE AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT

Part I – Audit & Risk Management Committee

8. Effective and Independent Audit & Risk Management Committee ("RMC")

The Company has established an Audit Committee ("AC") to review the integrity of the financial reporting and to oversee the independence of external auditors.

The Board aims to present a balanced and understandable assessment of the Group's position and prospect. Thus, the Board has undertaken the responsibilities to ensure that the financial statements prepared are drawn up in accordance with the Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards, International Financial Reporting Standards and the Companies Act, 2016. In presenting the financial statements, the Company has used appropriate accounting policies, consistently applied and supported by reasonable judgements and estimates.

The quarterly financial results and Annual Report were reviewed by the AC and approved by the Board before releasing to the Bursa Securities.

The external auditors, Messrs Ernst & Young PLT have continued to report to members of the Company on their findings which are included as part of the Company's financial reports with respect to each year's audit on the statutory financial statements. The Board has established a formal and transparent arrangement for the achievement of objectives and maintenance of professional relationship with the external auditors. The external auditors have access to the books and records of the Group at all times and highlight to the AC and Board on matters that require the Board's attention.

PRINCIPLE B : EFFECTIVE AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT

Part I - Audit & Risk Management Committee (Cont'd)

8. Effective and Independent Audit & Risk Management Committee ("RMC") (Cont'd)

The Board has private sessions and dialogues through the AC with the external auditors, in the absence of the Executive Directors and the management. For the year under review, there were two (2) separate dialogue sessions with the external auditors where there was an exchange of views in relation to the financial reporting of the Group and other issues needing attention.

The AC reviewed the independence of its external auditors. It noted the independence policy of external auditors which includes its own rotation of audit partners once every five (5) years. The external auditors have confirmed via its report to the AC at an AC meeting that, they are and have been independent throughout the conduct of audit engagement in according with terms of relevant professional and regulatory requirements.

RMC plays the role to ensure that a risk management structure is embedded throughout the Group and risk management policies consistently adopted.

The members of the Committee are as follows:

| Mr Loh Chee Kan | Chairman |
|------------------|----------|
| Mr Chua Syer Cin | Member |
| Mr Ng Chin Kang | Member |

The primary task of the RMC is to identify and assess the various risks inherent in its operating environment and review the adequacy of controls implemented to mitigate such risks.

Part II - Risk Management and Internal Control Framework

9. Effective Risk Management and Internal Control Framework

Relevant risk management and internal control systems are implemented for the day-to-day operations of the Group. The internal auditors are authorised to conduct independent audits of all the departments and offices within the Group and reports the findings to the AC.

The risk management and internal control systems are designed to manage and mitigate rather than eliminate the risk of failure in achieving the Company's corporate objectives and safeguarding the Company's assets as well as investors' interests.

10. Effective Governance, Risk Management and Internal Control

The Board has put in place a policy to ensure disclosure of information is in accordance with the disclosure requirements under the Listing Requirements and other applicable laws.

The Board exercises close monitoring of all price sensitive information potentially required to be released to Bursa Securities and makes material announcements to Bursa Securities in a timely manner as required. In line with best practices, the Board strives to disclose price sensitive information to the public as soon as practicable through the website of Bursa Securities, the media and the Company's website.

Price sensitive information is defined as any information that on becoming generally available would tend to have a material effect on the market price of the Company's listed securities. The Company Secretary is responsible to compile such information for the approval of the Board soonest possible and release such information to the market as stipulated in MMLR of Bursa Securities.

Apart from the provisions relating to the "closed period" for dealing in the Company's shares, the Directors and senior management privy to price sensitive information are prohibited from dealing in the shares of the Company until such information is publicly available. The AC reviews, deliberates and decides on the next course of action and evaluates the effectiveness and efficiency of the risk management and internal control systems in the organization.

The AC has access to the internal auditors and is able to discuss internal audit matters in private, if required.

The information on the Company's internal control is presented in the Statement on Risk Management and Internal Control in pages 28 to 30 of this Annual Report.

20

PRINCIPLE C : INTEGRITY IN CORPORATE REPORTING AND MEANINGFUL RELATIONSHIP WITH STAKEHOLDERS

Part I - Communication with Stakeholders

11. Continuous Communication between Company and Stakeholders

Recognising the importance of timely dissemination of information to shareholders and other stakeholders, the Board is committed to ensure that they are well informed of major developments of the Company. The information is communicated to them through the issuance of Annual Report, Circular to Shareholders and announcements made to the Bursa Securities including quarterly results. Shareholders and other stakeholders could also obtain general information of the Company through the website of Bursa Securities and the Company. Our website, www.kialim.com.my is available for access of information by shareholders and the public. Information posted on the website is updated periodically.

For any feedbacks or enquiries, shareholders can direct them to the Company's designated email address **ir-enquiries@kialim.com.my** or directly to the Senior Independent Non-Executive Director, Mr Loh Chee Kan at his designated email address **sined@kialim.com.my**.

In view of the size of the Company, Mr Ong is entrusted to assist Mr Loh with investor relation functions of the Company for the time being.

Part II - Conduct of General Meetings

12. Encourage Shareholder Participation at General Meetings

The AGM is the principal forum for dialogue with shareholders. The Group encourages shareholders to attend and participate in the AGM, shareholders are notified of the meeting and provided with a copy of the Company's Annual Report at least Twenty Eight (28) days prior to the date of meeting, providing separate resolutions to be proposed at the AGM for each distinct issue, where necessary. The location of the AGM is near Batu Pahat town and readily accessible.

Board members are available to respond to all queries and undertake to provide sufficient clarification on issues and concerns raised by the shareholders. The external auditors are also present to provide their professional and independent clarification on queries raised by shareholders. Status of all resolutions proposed at the AGM is announced to Bursa Securities at the end of the meeting day. Proceedings of the AGM are properly minuted and published on the Company's website after the conclusion of the AGM.

In line with the recent amendments to the MMLR of Bursa Securities under Paragraph 8.29A(1), the Company has implemented poll voting for all the resolutions set out in the notices of general meetings instead of by a show of hands at the 25th AGM of the Company held on 27 August 2020. Poll voting more accurately and fairly reflects shareholders' views by ensuring that every vote is recognized, in accordance with the principle of "one share one vote". Polling process was explained during the general meetings. Poll Administrator and Independent Scrutineer were appointed to conduct the polling process and verify the results of the poll respectively. The poll results were also be announced to Bursa Securities via Bursa LINK on the same day for the benefit of all the shareholders. The Company will continue this practice in the forthcoming AGM.

OTHER INFORMATION

a) Conflict of Interest

None of the Directors and/or major shareholders of Kia Lim Berhad have any personal interest in any business arrangement involving the Company.

b) Audit and Non-Audit Fees

During the financial year ended 31 December 2020, the amount of audit and non-audit fees paid/payable to the external auditors by the Group and the Company respectively were as follows:-

| | | | Group | C | Company |
|---|--|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| | Statutory audit fees paid/payable to: - Ernst & Young PLT ("EY") Malaysia | 113,000 | 113,000 | 32,000 | 32,000 |
| l | Non-audit fees paid/payable to: - Ernst & Young PLT ("EY") Malaysia | 5,000 | 5,000 | 5,000 | 5,000 |

21

OTHER INFORMATION (CONT'D)

c) Material Contracts

None of the Directors and/or major shareholders have any material contracts with the Company and/or its subsidiaries during the financial year.

d) Contracts Relating to Loan

There were no contracts relating to a loan by the Company and/or its subsidiaries in respect of the preceding item.

e) Related Party Transaction

A list of significant related party transaction between the Company and its subsidiaries, and between the Group and other related parties including relevant Key Management personnel for the 12-month financial period ended 31 December 2020 is set out on pages 68 to 69 of this Annual Report.

The Board shall remain committed to attaining the highest possible standards through the continuous adoption of the principles and best practices of the MCCG and all other applicable laws. The explanations on the departures are supplemented with a description on the alternative measures that seek to achieve the Intended Outcome of the departed Practices, measures that the Company has taken or intends to take to adopt the departed Practices as well as the timeframe for adoption of the departed Practices. Further details on the application of each individual Practice of MCCG are available in the CG Report.

The Board has reviewed and approved this statement on 22 April 2021.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

MEMBERS

Mr Chua Syer Cin

- Chairman, Independent Non-Executive Director

Mr Loh Chee Kan

- Member, Independent Non-Executive Director

En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan

- Member, Independent Non-Executive Director

SUMMARY OF ACTIVITIES OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

During the financial year, the Audit Committee has conducted its activities in accordance with its existing Terms of Reference. The activities are as follows:

- Reviewed and recommended for the Board's approval the quarterly financial results for public announcement;
- Reviewed with the external auditors their audit plan prior to the commencement of the audit activities;
- Discussed the annual audited financial statements with the external auditors and ensured that the financial reporting and disclosure requirements are complied with the relevant authorities, as well as their findings and recommendations;
- Discussed with the external auditors to ensure that internal control system is adequate and functioning and any weaknesses identified are properly remedied; Reviewed the independence, objectivity and effectiveness of the external auditors and the services provided,
- including non-audit services and corresponding fees;
- Reviewed and recommended the re-appointment of external auditors and the audit fees to the Board for its approval;
- Reviewed related party transactions entered into by the Group in its ordinary course of business; Discussed and reviewed the updates of new developments on accounting standards issued by the Malaysian
- Accounting Standards Board; Received and reviewed the internal audit reports;
- Reviewed the Whistleblowing Policy of the Company; and Reviewed the Corporate Governance Overview Statement, the Audit Committee Report and the Statement on Risk Management and Internal Control to be published in the Annual Report.

ATTENDANCE OF AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Details of attendance at Audit Committee Meetings held in the financial year ended 31 December 2020 as follows:

| No. Name of Audit Committee Members | | Name of Audit Committee Members | Number of Meetings Attended | | |
|-------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|--|
| | 1 | Mr Chua Syer Cin | 5/5 | | |
| | 2 | Mr Loh Chee Kan | 5/5 | | |
| | 3 | En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | 5/5 | | |

The Terms of Reference of the Audit Committee is available for reference on the Company's website www.kialim.com.my.

The Group has an internal audit function which reports directly to the Committee.

The Group's internal and external auditors and certain members of the management team were invited to attend the Committee meetings. All participations in the Committee's meetings were strictly upon invitation.

The Committee also held two (2) separate dialogue sessions during the year under review with external auditors without the presence of the Management. The internal and external auditors have unfettered access to members of the Audit Committee including the Chairman anytime during the year.

Deliberations during the Committee meetings were minuted. The Chairman of the Committee reports the proceedings of the Committee to the Board after every Committee Meeting. Minutes of the meetings were circulated to all members of the Board and significant issues were brought up and discussed at Board meetings.

INTERNAL AUDIT FUNCTIONS

The Audit Committee is aware of the fact that an independent and adequately resourced internal audit function is essential to assist in obtaining the assurance it requires regarding the effectiveness of the system of internal controls. The Board has outsourced its internal audit function to an independent professional consulting firm.

The outsourced internal auditors had met with the Audit Committee to present their reports and to discuss their findings and the adequacy of the internal control system of the Group.

During the financial year under review, based on the risk-based audit programme drawn up, the Internal Audit function had conducted audit on key activities of the Group, including the areas of:

- i) Logistic Management;
- ii) Inventory and Warehouse Management;
- iii) Information Technology Management; and
- iv) Accounting and Finance Management.

The internal audit function also performed the status of follow-up audits on the Management's implementation of audit recommendations made for reporting to the Audit Committee.

In the course of auditing, the internal auditors have identified some internal control weaknesses which have been or are being addressed. None of the weaknesses have resulted in any material losses, contingencies or uncertainties that would require disclosure in the Annual Report.

The cost incurred in maintaining the internal audit function for the financial year ended 31 December 2020 amounted to RM36,017.

SUSTAINABILITY STATEMENT

INTRODUCTION

The Board of Directors ("the Board") perceived corporate sustainability as its commitment to create long term value for the shareholders, environment and society through innovation and overall operational excellence.

This Sustainability Statement ("the Statement") will outline our efforts at embedding sustainability throughout the Group in the environmental, social and governance issues of our operations, including our efforts at improving our practices.

We have identified issues that are material to our business from a sustainability perspective, and our best efforts and strategies to address them. Qualitative and quantitative data is provided wherever possible. We will strive to improve our disclosure in future reports and are committed to monitoring and measuring our progress in implementing sustainability throughout the Group.

SCOPE OF COVERAGE

The Statement was prepared in accordance with Amendments to the Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad Main Market Listing Requirements relating to Sustainability Statement in Annual Reports. Our reporting period is from 1 January to 31 December 2020, unless otherwise stated. The information disclosed in our 2020 Sustainability Statement covers the Company and its subsidiaries' current manufacturing of clay bricks and related products.

SUSTAINABILITY GOVERNANCE

The responsibility to promote and embed sustainability in the Group's business strategy lies with the Board of Directors. To this end, a Sustainability Working Group ("SWG") was set up to oversee the incorporation of sustainability in the Group's businesses, as well as to prepare the Group for its inaugural sustainability disclosure. The SWG is chaired by the Chief Executive Officer and assisted by the General Manager(s).

SUSTAINABILITY MATTERS

We identified sustainability matters across the Group by convening the response from key Executives and members of Management who are deeply involved in our operations. The sustainability matters identified and how they are being managed by the Group are as follows:

1. Environmental Awareness

In line with the daily operations for majority of our plants, occurrence of the following possibilities is inevitable:

- (a) spillage of chemicals or hazardous materials;
- (b) emission of smoke and dust; and
- (c) generation of scheduled waste from processes.

Further to that, lack of good environmental practices and enforcement may and can lead to incidences of penalisation and shut down by authorities, operating license being revoked due to non-compliances and operational inefficiencies that will lead to damage in reputation and creating an adverse impact to the profitability of the Group.

As such, managing the environmental pollution with proper maintenance and installation of pneumatic indicators/ controllers in our machineries together with proper enforcement and monitoring on adherence to policies and procedures are particularly important. The Group has in place a complete environment policy and procedures that clearly highlight our commitment in ensuring that environmentally hazardous substances, pollutants or wastes are treated before discharging to the surroundings as well as to ensure compliance with laws and regulations in relation to Environmental Regulations.

To ensure compliance and to create an environmental friendly culture for all our employees and the surrounding community, the Group has established a Safety, Environmental and Security Committee ("SESC") to manage environmental conditions at workplace. SESC will conduct regular audits to check on the condition of drainage system for fuel oil/ diesel/ petroleum coke sludge, condition of diesel/ fuel oil tanks and functionality of air compressors. The Group's SESC also continuous reviews the system that is in place, and where necessary, new measures are introduced to minimise pollution.

SUSTAINABILITY MATTERS (CONT'D)

2. Workplace Safety and Health

The Group's operating plants comprise of different range of machineries, whereby certain machineries are utomated and certain machineries are semi-automated or even manual. For the automated machines, workers will only be required to monitor that the machines are functioning smoothly whereas for the semi–automated and the manual machines, constant attention is required at all times. Possibility of accidents occurring is considered high due to reasons of negligence by workers or safety measures or safe practices are not in place.

Further to that, lack of good safety and health practices and enforcement may lead to occurrences of industrial accidents and stop orders on machine operations. Based on regulations, the Group is susceptible to penalisation or Directors being brought to court by authorities and this will cause unwanted operational stoppage and eventually an adverse effect to the Group's profits. Managing and enforcing the Safety and Health practices at all operating plants is essential and being constantly emphasised and enforced.

The Group has in place a complete occupational safety and health policy that highlights its commitment to prevent injury, ensure compliance to laws and regulations in relation to occupational safety and health and promote a culture whereby all employees share the commitment to prevent injury at all cost.

To ensure compliance and a safe working environment, the Group has established a Safety, Environmental and Security Committee ("SESC") to manage safety and health related issues at the operating plants. SESC will conduct regular audits to check on the functionality of fire extinguishers, condition of the air compressors, first aid kits and also on the compliance of wearing PPEs at the operating plants. SESC also continuously reviews the system that is in place, and where necessary, new measures are introduced to improve the safety and hygienic working conditions and/ or minimise workplace accidents.

3. Social Awareness

We are committed to provide continuous support to various activities carried out by local charities and organisations. The Group always encourages its Management and employees to be involved in welfare work and charity activities. Disclosures on corporate activities carried out by the Group in Year 2020 are presented under "Corporate Social Responsibility" of this Annual Report and also published on the Company's website at www.kialim.com.my.

OUR COMMITMENT

As socially responsible citizens of the business community, the Group shall continue to adopt and apply effective economic approach, environmentally responsible practices, sound social policies and good corporate governance framework with the objective of enhancing transparency in its corporate disclosure, strengthening its risk management framework and achieving long-term sustainable goals.

The Board has reviewed and approved this statement on 22 April 2021.

As a corporate entity, the Group has continued to fulfil its share of social obligations and responsibility owed to the public.

We always strive to give something back to the neighbouring communities in which we operate. The spirit of caring and sharing has been amply demonstrated by the Management of the Group.

We also strive to maintain high standards of recruitment, development and retention of employees. We have several initiatives in the workplace. These include the followings:

- i) Environment, health and safety;
- ii) Employee communication channels;
- iii) Sports and wellness programs; and
- iv) Employee training and development

The Corporate Social Responsibility ("CSR") activities undertaken in year 2020 were as follows:

- On 9 September 2020, the Group organised a blood donation campaign together with the Hospital Batu Pahat for the well being of society at large.
- During the year, the Group has given financial assistance and in-kind contribution for various charitable causes and to certain needy bodies, such as schools, orphanage house, etc.

Going forward, the Group will continue to help the community by undertaking CSR programmes that will benefit the underprivileged and less fortunate people.

STATEMENT OF DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES IN RELATION TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors are required to prepare financial statements for each financial year which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and of the Company as at the end of the financial year and of the income statement and cash flows of the Group and of the Company for the financial year. The Statement by Directors pursuant to Section 251(2) of the Companies Act, 2016 is stated on page 38 of this Annual Report.

The Directors are of the view that, in preparing the financial statements of the Group and of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2020, the Company has adopted appropriate accounting policies that are consistently applied and supported by reasonable and prudent judgments and estimates. The Directors have also considered that all applicable accounting standards have been followed during the preparation of audited financial statements.

The Directors are responsible for ensuring that the Company keeps adequate accounting records that disclose with reasonable accuracy the financial position of the Group and of the Company to enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the requirements of the Companies Act, 2016.

The Directors have ensured timely release of quarterly and annual financial results of the Group and of the Company to Bursa Securities so that public and investors are informed of the Group's development.

The Directors also have general responsibilities for taking such steps as are reasonably available to them to safeguard the assets of the Group, and to detect and prevent fraud and other irregularities.

STATEMENT ON RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL

INTRODUCTION

The Malaysian Code on Corporate Governance requires listed companies to maintain a sound system of risk management and internal controls to safeguard shareholders' investments and the Group's assets. The Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad's ("Bursa Securities") Listing Requirements require directors of public listed companies to include a statement in their annual reports on the state of their risk management and internal controls framework. The Bursa Securities' Statement on Risk Management and Internal Control: Guidelines for Directors of Listed Issuers ("Guidelines") provides guidance for compliance with these requirements. Set out below is the Board's Statement on Risk Management and Internal Control, which has been prepared in accordance with the Guidelines.

BOARD RESPONSIBILITY

The Board of Directors is responsible for the adequacy and effectiveness of the Group's Risk Management and Internal Control System. The Board recognises the importance of good corporate governance and is committed to maintaining a sound system of internal control and risk management. This includes the establishment of an appropriate control environment and risk management framework, processes and structures and continually reviewing the adequacy and integrity of the said systems to safeguard shareholders' investment and the Group's assets. The Board is pleased to provide the following statement, which outlines the nature and scope of risk management and internal control of the Group during the year.

The Board of Directors has set up a separate board committee, Risk Management Committee, to be responsible for the risk management function, the details of which can be found in Corporate Governance Overview Statement.

The system of risk management and internal control covers risk management, finance, operations, management information systems and compliance with relevant laws, both local and foreign, all other regulations, policies and procedures.

Whilst acknowledging its responsibilities, the Board is aware of the limitations that are inherent in any systems of internal control and risk management, such systems being designed to manage, rather than eliminate, the risk that may impede the achievement of the Group's business objectives. Accordingly, it can only provide a reasonable combination of preventive, detective and corrective measures but not absolute assurance against material misstatement or losses, fraud or breaches of laws or regulations.

The Group's risk management and internal control framework is an ongoing process, and is in place for identifying, evaluating and managing significant risks faced or potentially to be encountered by the Group throughout the financial year. The process is regularly reviewed by the Board.

The implementation of the risk management and internal control system within the Group inclusive of design, operation, identification, assessment, mitigation and control of risks, are operated with the assistance of the Management throughout the period. The Board has received assurance from the Chief Executive Officer that the Group's risk management and internal control system is operating adequately and effectively in all material aspects, based on the risk management and internal control system of the Group. The Group's internal audit and risk management function has been outsourced to an independent professional consulting firm, who reports directly to the Audit Committee and Risk Management Committee. The internal auditors carried out periodic internal audits on the system of internal controls based on the key risk areas identified and defined in the scope of the 3-Years Internal Audit Plan reviewed and approved by the Audit Committee.

Risk Management Framework

The Group has an embedded process for the identification, evaluation, reporting, treatment, monitoring and reviewing of the major strategic, business and operation risks within the Group. The Audit Committee, Risk Management Committee and Board of Directors review the effectiveness of the risk management function and deliberate on the risk management and internal control frameworks, functions, processes and reports on a regular basis.

For the period under review, the Board of Directors is assisted by the internal auditors and the management to effectively embed risk management and controls into the corporate culture, processes and structures within the Group. The yearly risk assessment from the business units are consolidated and updated into the Group Risk Register, highlighting the major risks and the existing key controls. They are then compiled into Group Risk Profile based on the impact and likelihood of occurring, for the Board attention in managing and monitoring these risks.

The framework is continually monitored to ensure it is responsive to the changes in the business environment and clearly communicated to all levels.

BOARD RESPONSIBILITY (CONT'D)

Risk Management Framework (Cont'd)

Exceptions and improvement opportunities have been reported to the Audit Committee to enhance the effectiveness of the governance, risk management and internal control processes of the Group. The Board, with the assistance of the Audit Committee and the Risk Management Committee, reviews the key risks identified and determines the nature and extent of risks that will be undertaken in achieving the Group's strategic, operational and compliance objectives.

The development and documentation of risk management processes will continue to be enhanced and the Board will report on the status of the said development in due course.

Key Elements of Internal Control

The following key elements of a system of internal control are present in the Group:

(i) Strategic business direction and risk management

The Group's business objectives are communicated through its business plan and regular interactions between the Executive Directors with management and other employees. Throughout the financial year under review, the Board has evaluated and managed the key principal risks faced by the Group through the monitoring of the Group's operations, performance and profitability at its Board meetings. The Board enlists the assistance of the internal audit function to further review and improve the existing risk management processes within the Group. These processes further sensitise all key employees and management on their responsibilities towards internal controls in managing and controlling risks.

(ii) Organisational structure and corporate culture

The Chief Executive Officer plays the role as the channel of communication between the Board and the Management. The Chief Executive Officer, Executive Directors and senior management team are actively involved in managing the day-to-day affairs of the Group. They attend meetings, which are held at both management and operational levels to deliberate and resolve business and operational matters. The authority of the Directors is required for key treasury matters including changes to equity and loan financing, interest rates, cheque signatories, opening of the bank accounts and foreign operations.

(iii) Definition of employees' roles and responsibilities

The roles and responsibilities of key positions are clearly defined and specified in the job description manuals.

(iv) Reporting and review

Adequate financial and operational information systems are in place to capture pertinent internal business information. Financial and operational reports are periodically prepared and presented to the Management and the Audit Committee/ the Board for discussion and review on a timely basis.

(v) Procedures and control environment

Established control activities for day-to-day financial and operating activities are in place covering preventive controls, detective controls, corrective controls, manual controls, computer controls and management controls. These include top-level reviews of financial and operating performance, authorisations, verifications, reconciliation, physical controls over assets, segregation of duties and controls over information systems.

The Directors have ensured that safety and health regulations have been considered and complied with. Quality is always given prominence in all products manufactured. The subsidiary companies have obtained ISO 9001 certificate for their operational processes. Internal procedures and standard operating procedures have been properly documented and surveillance audits are conducted yearly by assessors of the ISO certification body to ensure that the system is implemented as per ISO 9001:2015 requirements.

BOARD RESPONSIBILITY (CONT'D)

Key Elements of Internal Control (Cont'd)

(vi) Audit Committee

The Audit Committee analyses the Group's current quarter and year-to-date performance compared to previous quarter, previous corresponding quarter and year-to-date and then reports to the Board. The Report of the Audit Committee is set out on pages 23 and 24 of the Annual Report.

(vii) Internal audit function

The Board has outsourced its internal audit function to an independent professional consulting firm to assist the Group in achieving its objectives, systematically evaluating and improving the risk management, internal controls and corporate governance within the Group. The internal auditor provides periodic reports to the Audit Committee, reporting on issues relating to internal controls and the associated risks together with recommendations for appropriate actions to the Audit Committee. The internal auditors' responsibilities include planning and performing its internal audit activities to obtain assurance that controls implemented are adequate, relevant and in operation to manage key financial, operational and compliance risks. A summary of findings and recommendations are discussed at the Audit Committee meetings and the status of implementation of the actions agreed by Management is tracked and reported to the Audit Committee.

(viii) Review of the statement by external auditors

The external auditors have reviewed this statement for inclusion in the Annual Report of the Company for the financial year ended 31 December 2020 and reported to the Board that nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that this statement is inconsistent with their understanding of the process adopted by the Board in reviewing the adequacy and integrity of the systems of internal controls and risk management.

The Board's Statement on Risk Management and Internal Control

The Directors have reviewed the adequacy, integrity and effectiveness of the systems of risk management and internal control in operation during the financial year through the monitoring processes set out above. Internal control weaknesses were identified during the year under review but none have resulted in any material losses, contingencies or uncertainties that would require mention in the Company's Annual Report. The Board remains committed towards operating a sound system of risk management and internal control and therefore recognises that the system must continuously evolve to support the growth and dynamics of the Group.

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT AND MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION & ANALYSIS

On behalf of the Board of Directors, I am pleased to present the Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements of Kia Lim Berhad Group for the financial year ended 31 December 2020 together with the Management Discussion & Analysis ("MD&A").

The following MD&A of the financial condition and operating performance of the Group for the twelve (12) months ended 31 December 2020 should be read in conjunction with the Audited Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2020 and related notes thereto.

FINANCIAL REVIEW

The imposition of Movement Control Order ("MCO") measures by the government to curb the spread of Covid-19 pandemic has brought much disruption to the overall business environment, and our Group is not spared.

For the year ended 31 December 2020, the Group registered revenue of RM25.54 million and loss before taxation of RM5.20 million as compared to RM37.99 million and RM2.46 million for the preceding year respectively. The sharp decline in revenue for the year was mainly attributable to the closure of the Group's entire business operations during the MCO period which took effect from 18 March following the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic. Business operations only resumed gradually towards the end of May, and only at a subdued level due to various constraints during the period of Conditional Movement Control Order ("CMCO") which followed.

Both the loss of sales and production had contributed to a higher loss before taxation for the year under review. The loss of production had also resulted in lower gross profit margin for the current year as certain unavoidable fixed costs remained unabsorbed.

CAPITAL RESOURCES AND LIQUIDITY

The Group's net assets of RM51.63 million in this financial year was lower than the previous year's RM56.86 million. Correspondingly, the Group's net asset value per share dropped to RM0.83 as at 31 December 2020 from RM0.92 last year. This was primarily due to the business loss as reported in the current financial year.

Cash flow for the year from operating activities was just below breakeven. It is crucial that the Group manages its cash flow prudently under such challenging business environment. The Group has exercised tight control over its cash outlay on capital expenditures and had deferred certain upgrading projects. Net cash outlay on the purchase of property, plant and equipment was at a low of RM0.35 million which is slightly below the already frugal level of RM0.52 million last year. The Group registered a net decrease of RM0.23 million in its cash and cash equivalents, resulting in an increased net overdraft position of RM2.41 million as at 31 December 2020 as compared to RM2.19 million as at 31 December 2019.

With the increase in total borrowings and payables, and after offsetting the increase in cash position in the current financial year, the Group's gearing ratio (calculated as net debt divided by total capital plus net debt) has increased slightly from the preceding year of 24% to current year of 28%.

The Group's revenue, profit after tax and earnings per share for the past 5 years up to 31 December 2020, are disclosed in this Annual Report under the Group Financial Highlights in page 1.

OPERATIONAL AND BUSINESS REVIEW

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding, while the principal activities of the subsidiaries are manufacturing of clay bricks and related products. The sales of the Group's products are predominantly to the Malaysia and Singapore market. There have been no changes to the nature of these activities during the year under review.

The Group operates in a very competitive business environment, and hence to maintain its position as market leader, it is crucial that the Group keeps the manufacturing cost at the lowest possible level. In this regard, the Group has worked on improving its operational efficiencies and reducing structural costs with higher yield and less wastage, higher combustion efficiency, maintaining an adequate number of headcounts, etc. The Group has made good progress in reducing operational costs across the areas of administration, procurement and manufacturing thus far.

The quality of the Group's various brick products is another critical area that cannot be compromised, as poor product quality would inevitably bring severe negative impact to the Group's reputation and ultimately affect its sales performance. The Group has highly emphasized on this issue by implementing strict quality control systems and assurance processes to ensure that there is no compromise in product quality in the manufacturing processes. The Group's manufacturing facilities possess ISO 9001 certification for their operational processes.

With the ongoing uncertainty brought about by the Covid-19 pandemic and no signs of uptick in demand for clay brick products as a result of the continued lackluster performance in the property market with oversupply in virtually all segments comprising residential, commercial, office and retail, the Group has continued to restrict its spending on capital expenditure, except for routine and regular preventive maintenance works for plant and machineries in order to keep them in proper and good working conditions at all times.

It is the Group's strategy to, over time, reduce its reliance on foreign labour. However, the plan faces a setback with the deferment of certain automation projects planned for earlier. The Group's hiring of foreign workers is only confined to its 3D (dirty, dangerous and difficult) workplaces, where recruitment of local workers is a great challenge. It is the Group's ongoing process to review and upgrade its employees' knowledge and skills, apply multi-tasking practices and consolidate divisions / sections wherever possible to further improve operational efficiency by maintaining adequate number of headcounts with the aim to further reduce labour costs.

It is always the Group's culture to prioritise the needs of its customers and maintain a close relationship with them. The markets for the Group's products are highly competitive, and hence the sales team continuously makes efforts to widen the Group's existing customer base. This is one of the strategies undertaken to increase our market share as well as to diversify the risk of over concentration on few major customers.

The Management is acutely aware of the risk and its detrimental effect on the operation of the Group should there be an outbreak of the Covid-19 virus at its workplace. The Group has implemented strict procedures with enforcement actions to ensure all employees comply with the Covid-19 Standard Operating Procedures issued by the relevant authorities as the consequences of non compliance can be very severe to the business operations as well as the well being of the Group's employees. The Management will continue to carry out risk assessments and improve work procedures to mitigate the risk of exposure to the virus.

The Group is aware of the inherent risks in managing the operations in the current uncertain and competitive business environment. Any known risks are treated with strategies and mitigating measures to minimise the impact of uncertainties. As part of the forward plans and strategies, the Group will continue to enhance the internal control systems and the ISO procedures as part of the operational processes, and ensure proper implementation to mitigate the constraints that the Group encounters.

OUTLOOK AND PROSPECT

Malaysia's economy remains on the road to recovery, with forecast for a positive GDP growth of between 6.0% and 7.5% by the Bank Negara Malaysia in year 2021, on the back of monetary and fiscal stimulus tailwinds.

Despite the optimism, it is expected to stay challenging as the Covid-19 pandemic has yet to be brought under control. The imposition of MCO to flatten the curve of infection and the declaration of state of emergency due to the rise in infections could affect businesses and dampen investors' and consumers' confidence, and could delay the recovery of the economy. On a more positive note however, the rollout of Covid-19 vaccination programme would likely help in controlling the Covid-19 pandemic and be the key factor in determining the strength of the economic recovery.

Against this backdrop and coupled with lingering issues of supply overhang and price affordability, the outlook for the real property market remains cautious. With no imminent recovery in sight in the real property sector, construction activities in the sector are unlikely to pick up momentum anytime soon, and hence the demand for clay bricks will likely stay soft. The industry is further challenged by overcapacity issue and selling prices will continue to be under pressure as a result.

The current low interest rates and the various measures and stimulus packages implemented by the government, could possibly serve to cushion the adverse impact on the demand for houses brought about by the economic fallout from the imposition of restrictive measures to combat the Covid-19 pandemic.

Given the aforementioned scenario, the Group will continue to focus on its strategy and effort to contain the production costs, optimise its operational efficiency and product quality in order to stay competitive in the industry. Amid this unprecedented challenge from the outbreak of Covid-19, the Management will strive to mitigate its adverse impact on the financial results for the financial year ending 31 December 2021.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

On behalf of the Board of Directors, I wish to express my gratitude to our customers, suppliers, and business associates, as well as the regulatory authorities, bankers and advisors for their part in the well-being of the Group.

To our shareholders, I thank you for your patience and continuing confidence in the Group. I wish also to express my appreciation to the management and all our employees for their effort and sacrifices in ensuring the continue well-being of the Group.

Lastly, I would like to extend my personal thanks to my fellow members of the Board for their dedication and counsel throughout the year.

Loh Chee Kan Chairman

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS


DIRECTORS' REPORT

The directors hereby present their report together with the audited financial statements of the Group and of the Company for the financial year ended 31 December 2020.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding.

The principal activities of the subsidiaries and associate are as disclosed in Notes 14 and 15 to the financial statements.

There have been no significant changes in the nature of the principal activities during the financial year.

RESULTS

| | Group RM | Company RM |
|---|-------------|---------------|
| Loss net of tax | 5,221,907 | 2,884,545 |
| Attributable to: Equity holders of the Company | 5,221,907 | 2,884,545 |

There were no material transfers to or from reserves or provisions during the financial year other than as disclosed in the financial statements.

In the opinion of the directors, the results of the operations of the Group and of the Company during the financial year were not substantially affected by any item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature other than as disclosed in the financial statements.

DIVIDEND

No dividend has been paid or declared by the Company since the end of the previous financial year. The directors do not recommend the payment of any dividend for the current financial year.

DIRECTORS

The names of the directors of the Company in office since the beginning of the financial year to the date of this report are:

Loh Chee Kan Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat** Chua Syer Cin Ng Chin Kang** Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan

**These directors are also directors of the Company's subsidiaries.

The names of the directors of the Company's subsidiaries in office since the beginning of the financial year to the date of this report (not including those directors listed above) are:

Goh May Lee Ponnirah Binti Parion Datuk Ariss Bin Samsudin

DIRECTORS' BENEFITS

Neither at the end of the financial year, nor at any time during that year, did there subsist any arrangement to which the Company was a party, whereby the directors might acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in or debentures of the Company or any other body corporate.

Since the end of the previous financial year, no director has received or become entitled to receive a benefit (other than benefits included in the aggregate amount of emoluments received or due and receivable by the directors or the fixed salary of a full-time employee of the Company as shown in Note 9 to the financial statements) by reason of a contract made by the Company or a related corporation with any director or with a firm of which he is a member, or with a company in which he has a substantial financial interest, except as disclosed in Note 23 to the financial statements.

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS INDEMNITY AND INSURANCE COST

During the financial year, the total maximum amount of indemnity coverage and insurance premium paid for directors and officers of the Company are RM3,000,000 and RM7,960 respectively.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS

According to the register of directors' shareholdings, the interests of directors in office at the end of the financial year in shares in the Company and its related corporations during the financial year were as follows:

| | Number of ordinary | | | y shares 31 December | |
|--|--------------------------|----------|------|--------------------------|--|
| The Company | 2020 | Acquired | Sold | 2020 | |
| Direct interest Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | 1,542,255 42,816 | - - | - | 1,542,255 42,816 | |
| Indirect interest * Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | 170,998 | - | - | 170,998 | |
| Deemed interest Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat ** Ng Chin Kang *** | 28,972,200 13,445,134 | - - | - | 28,972,200 13,445,134 | |

- * Indirect interest represents the interest of spouse and child of the director of the Company in the shares of the Company under Section 59(11)(c) of the Companies Act 2016.
- ** Deemed interest through his shareholding in Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd, Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd, Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd, Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd and Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8(4) of the Companies Act 2016.
- *** Deemed to have indirect interest through his shareholding in Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd, Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd and Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8(4) of the Companies Act 2016.

Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat and Ng Chin Kang by virtue of their interest in the Company, are deemed interested in the shares of the subsidiary companies to the extent that the Company has an interest.

The other directors in office at the end of the financial year had no interest in shares in the Company or its related corporations during the financial year.

OTHER STATUTORY INFORMATION

- (a) Before the statements of comprehensive income and statements of financial position of the Group and of the Company were made out, the directors took reasonable steps:
 - to ascertain that proper action had been taken in relation to the writing off of bad debts and the making of
 provision for doubtful debts and satisfied themselves that there were no known bad debts and that adequate
 provision had been made for doubtful debts; and
 - (ii) to ensure that any current assets which were unlikely to realise their value as shown in the accounting records in the ordinary course of business had been written down to an amount which they might be expected so to realise.
- (b) At the date of this report, the directors are not aware of any circumstances which would render:
 - (i) it necessary to write off any bad debts or the amount of the provision for doubtful debts in the financial statements of the Group and of the Company inadequate to any substantial extent; and
 - (ii) the values attributable to the current assets in the financial statements of the Group and of the Company misleading.
- (c) At the date of this report, the directors are not aware of any circumstances which have arisen which would render adherence to the existing method of valuation of assets or liabilities of the Group and of the Company misleading or inappropriate.
- (d) At the date of this report, the directors are not aware of any circumstances not otherwise dealt with in this report or financial statements of the Group and of the Company which would render any amount stated in the financial statements misleading.

OTHER STATUTORY INFORMATION (CONT'D)

- (e) As at the date of this report, there does not exist:
 - (i) any charge on the assets of the Group or of the Company which has arisen since the end of the financial year which secures the liabilities of any other person; or
 - (ii) any contingent liability of the Group or of the Company which has arisen since the end of the financial year.
- (f) In the opinion of the directors:
 - no contingent or other liability has become enforceable or is likely to become enforceable within the period of twelve months after the end of the financial year which will or may affect the ability of the Group or of the Company to meet its obligations when they fall due; and
 - (ii) no item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature has arisen in the interval between the end of the financial year and the date of this report which is likely to affect substantially the results of the operations of the Group or of the Company for the financial year in which this report is made.

AUDITORS

The auditors, Ernst & Young PLT, have expressed their willingness to continue in office.

Auditors' remuneration are disclosed in Note 7 to the financial statements.

Signed on behalf of the Board in accordance with a resolution of the directors dated 22 April 2021.

Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat

Ng Chin Kang

STATEMENT BY DIRECTORS PURSUANT TO SECTION 251(2) OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2016

We, Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat and Ng Chin Kang, being two of the directors of Kia Lim Berhad, do hereby state that, in the opinion of the directors, the accompanying financial statements set out on pages 42 to 74 are drawn up in accordance with Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards, International Financial Reporting Standards and the requirements of the Companies Act 2016 in Malaysia so as to give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Group and of the Company as at 31 December 2020 and of their financial performance and cash flows for the year then ended.

Signed on behalf of the Board in accordance with a resolution of the directors dated 22 April 2021.

Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat

Ng Chin Kang

STATUTORY DECLARATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 251(1)(b) OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2016

I, Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat, being the director primarily responsible for the financial management of Kia Lim Berhad, do solemnly and sincerely declare that the accompanying financial statements set out on pages 42 to 74 are in my opinion correct, and I make this solemn declaration conscientiously believing the same to be true and by virtue of the provisions of the Statutory Declarations Act, 1960.

))

)

)

Subscribed and solemnly declared by the abovenamed Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat at Batu Pahat in the State of Johor Darul Ta'zim on 22 April 2021

Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat

Before me,

Chiang Ee Chin No. J 247 Commissioner for Oaths

REPORT ON THE AUDIT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Kia Lim Berhad, which comprise the statements of financial position as at 31 December 2020 of the Group and of the Company, and the statements of comprehensive income, statements of changes in equity and statements of cash flows of the Group and of the Company for the year then ended, and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, as set out on pages 42 to 74.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Group and of the Company as at 31 December 2020, and of their financial performance and their cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards, International Financial Reporting Standards and the requirements of the Companies Act 2016 in Malaysia.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with approved standards on auditing in Malaysia and International Standards on Auditing. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements* section of our report. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Independence and other ethical responsibilities

We are independent of the Group and of the Company in accordance with the By-Laws (on Professional Ethics, Conduct and Practice) of the Malaysian Institute of Accountants ("By- Laws") and the International Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (including International Independence Standards) ("IESBA Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the By-Laws and the IESBA Code.

Key audit matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the financial statements of the Group and of the Company for the current year. We have determined that there are no key audit matters to communicate in our report on the financial statements of the Company. The key audit matter for the audit of the financial statements of the Group is described below. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements of the Group as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. For each matter below, our description of how our audit addressed the matter is provided in that context.

We have fulfilled the responsibilities described in the *Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements* section of our report, including in relation to these matters. Accordingly, our audit included the performance of procedures designed to respond to our assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements. The results of our audit procedures, including the procedures performed to address the matter below, provide the basis of our audit opinion on the accompanying financial statements.

Impairment assessment of property, plant and equipment

In accordance with MFRS136: Impairment of Assets, the Group is required to perform impairment test of a cash generating unit ("CGU") whenever there is an indication that the CGU may be impaired by comparing the carrying amount with its recoverable amount.

The Group recorded continuous losses for the past financial years and as at the end of the financial year, the carrying amount of the net assets of the Group exceeded its market capitalisation indicating that the carrying amount of the Group's property, plant and equipment ("PPE") amounting to RM52,462,170 as at 31 December 2020 may be impaired. The Group had engaged an independent value to determine the fair value of the said PPE. When estimating the fair value of a property, the objective is to estimate the price that would be received from the sale of PPE in an orderly transaction between market participants at the reporting date under current market conditions.

We considered this as an area of audit focus because the assessment process is based on assumptions that are judgmental. Further, the carrying amount of the PPE represent 73% of total assets of the Group.

Our audit procedures in assessing impairment of PPE where fair values were obtained from an independent valuer appointed by management comprise amongst others the following:

- (i) Considered the independence, reputation and expertise of the valuer;
- (ii) Obtained an understanding of the methodology adopted by the independent valuer in estimating the fair value and assessed whether such methodology is consistent with those used in the industry; and
- (iii) As part of our evaluations of the fair values, we discussed the valuation with the independent valuer to obtain an understanding of the data used as input to the valuation models.

Information other than the financial statements and auditors' report thereon

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the Directors' Report, but does not include the financial statements of the Group and of the Company and our auditors' report thereon, which we obtained prior to the date of this auditors' report, and the Annual Report, which is expected to be made available to us after the date of this auditors' report.

Our opinion on the financial statements of the Group and of the Company does not cover the other information and we do not and will not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements of the Group and of the Company, our responsibility is to read the other information identified above and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements of the Group and of the Company or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed on the other information that we obtained prior to the date of this auditors' report, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

When we read the Annual Report, if we conclude that there is a material misstatement therein, we are required to communicate the matter to the directors of the Company and take appropriate action.

Responsibilities of the directors for the financial statements

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of financial statements of the Group and of the Company that give a true and fair view in accordance with Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards, International Financial Reporting Standards and the requirements of the Companies Act 2016 in Malaysia. The directors are also responsible for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements of the Group and of the Company that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements of the Group and of the Company, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's and the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or the Company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements of the Group and of the Company, as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance approved standards on auditing in Malaysia and International Standards on Auditing will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with approved standards on auditing in Malaysia and International Standards on Auditing, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional skepticism throughout the planning and performance of the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements of the Group and of the Company, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's and the Company's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's or the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditors' report to the related disclosures in the financial statements of the Group and of the Company or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditors' report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group or the Company to cease to continue as a going concern.

Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements (Cont'd)

- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements of the Group and of the Company, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements of the Group and of the Company represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the financial statements of the Group. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the directors regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the directors with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with the directors, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the Group and of the Company of the current year and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditors' report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Other matters

This report is made solely to the members of the Company, as a body, in accordance with Section 266 of the Companies Act 2016 in Malaysia and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility to any other person for the content of this report.

Ernst & Young PLT 202006000003 (LLP0022760-LCA) & AF 0039 Chartered Accountants Tan Jin Xiang 03348/01/2022 J Chartered Accountant

Johor Bahru, Malaysia Date: 22 April 2021

STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

| | | Group | | Con | Company | |
|--|---------|--|--|----------------------------|--------------------------|--|
| | Note | 2020 RM | 2019 BM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| | | IVI | ועות | | ואוח | |
| Revenue | 4 | 25,540,059 | 37,986,587 | - | - | |
| Cost of sales | | (24,527,673) | (33,017,086) | - | - | |
| Gross profit | | 1,012,386 | 4,969,501 | - | - | |
| Other items of income Rental income Other income | 5 | 12,400 465,327 | 8,400 1,585,191 | 4,000 | - | |
| Other items of expense Administrative expenses Selling and distribution expenses Finance costs Share of results of associate | 6 15 | (3,316,045) (2,984,772) (393,165) 106 | (3,927,295) (4,668,452) (426,438) (3,030) | (2,888,545) - - - | (413,854) - - - | |
| Loss before tax | 7 | (5,203,763) | (2,462,123) | (2,884,545) | (413,854) | |
| Income tax expense | 10 | (18,144) | - | - | - | |
| Loss net of tax, representing total comprehensive loss for the year | | (5,221,907) | (2,462,123) | (2,884,545) | (413,854) | |
| Attributable to: Equity holders of the Company | | (5,221,907) | (2,462,123) | (2,884,545) | (413,854) | |
| Loss per share attributable to equity holders of the Company (sen): Basic and diluted | 11 | (8.4) | (4.0) | | | |

The accompanying accounting policies and explanatory notes form an integral part of the financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2020

| | Note | G 2020 RM | roup 2019 RM | Cor 2020 RM | npany 2019 RM |
|---|----------------------------------|--|--|---|---|
| Assets Non-current assets Property, plant and equipment Investment property Investment in subsidiaries Investment in an associate Investment in securities Other receivables | 12 13 14 15 16 18 | 52,462,170 390,392 - 75,332 5,037 - | 54,195,271 418,054 - 75,226 5,037 - | 390,392 63,365,411 - 1,363,004 | 418,054 65,881,411 - 1,616,004 |
| | | 52,932,931 | 54,693,588 | 65,118,807 | 67,915,469 |
| Current assets Inventories Trade and other receivables Prepayments Tax recoverable | 17 18 | 11,919,960 6,949,056 73,414 40,500 | 12,433,623 7,209,525 79,363 21,250 | - 15,130 - | 17,791 - |
| Cash and bank balances | 19 | 195,587 | 176,156 | 21,724 | 4,646 |
| | | 19,178,517 | 19,919,917 | 36,854 | 22,437 |
| Total assets | | 72,111,448 | 74,613,505 | 65,155,661 | 67,937,906 |
| Equity and liabilities Current liabilities Trade and other payables Loans and borrowings | 20 21 | 14,647,438 5,263,620 | 12,816,326 4,729,932 | 675,303 - | 573,003 |
| | | 19,911,058 | 17,546,258 | 675,303 | 573,003 |
| Net current (liabilities)/assets | | (732,541) | 2,373,659 | (638,449) | (550,566) |
| Non-current liability Loans and borrowings | 21 | 566,767 | 211,717 | - | - |
| Total liabilities | | 20,477,825 | 17,757,975 | 675,303 | 573,003 |
| Net assets | | 51,633,623 | 56,855,530 | 64,480,358 | 67,364,903 |
| Equity attributable to equity holders of the Company Share capital Accumulated losses | 22 | 69,220,681 (17,587,058) | 69,220,681 (12,365,151) | 69,220,681 (4,740,323) | 69,220,681 (1,855,778) |
| Total equity | | 51,633,623 | 56,855,530 | 64,480,358 | 67,364,903 |
| Total equity and liabilities | | 72,111,448 | 74,613,505 | 65,155,661 | 67,937,906 |
| | | | | | |

The accompanying accounting policies and explanatory notes form an integral part of the financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

| Group | Non- distributable Share capital RM (Note 22) | Accumulated losses RM | Total RM |
|---------------------------------------|--|-----------------------------|-------------|
| At 1 January 2019 | 69,220,681 | (9,903,028) | 59,317,653 |
| Total comprehensive loss for the year | - | (2,462,123) | (2,462,123) |
| At 31 December 2019 | 69,220,681 | (12,365,151) | 56,855,530 |
| Total comprehensive loss for the year | - | (5,221,907) | (5,221,907) |
| At 31 December 2020 | 69,220,681 | (17,587,058) | 51,633,623 |
| Company | | | |
| At 1 January 2019 | 69,220,681 | (1,441,924) | 67,778,757 |
| Total comprehensive loss for the year | - | (413,854) | (413,854) |
| At 31 December 2019 | 69,220,681 | (1,855,778) | 67,364,903 |
| Total comprehensive loss for the year | - | (2,884,545) | (2,884,545) |
| At 31 December 2020 | 69,220,681 | (4,740,323) | 64,480,358 |

The accompanying accounting policies and explanatory notes form an integral part of the financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

| | Group | | Company | |
|--|---|---|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Cash flows from operating activities Loss before tax Adjustments for: | (5,203,763) | (2,462,123) | (2,884,545) | (413,854) |
| Allowance for diminution in value of investment in subsidiary Depreciation of investment property Depreciation of property, plant and equipment Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment Impairment loss on trade receivables Interest expense | 27,662 2,669,532 (78,794) 101,771 393,165 | - 27,662 3,877,421 (124,662) - 426,438 | 2,516,000 27,662 - - - | - 27,662 - - - |
| Inventories written down Property, plant and equipment written off Share of (profit)/loss of an associate Slow moving inventories written back Unrealised foreign exchange loss | 21,635 1,599 (106) (4,236) 40,348 | 420,430 - - 3,030 (973) 36,636 | - | - |
| Total adjustments | 3,172,576 | 4,245,552 | 2,543,662 | 27,662 |
| Operating cash flows before changes in working capital | (2,031,187) | 1,783,429 | (340,883) | (386,192) |
| <u>Changes in working capital</u> Inventories Receivables Prepayment Payables | 496,264 156,857 5,949 1,792,605 | (747,845) 2,890,588 2,443 (1,016,052) | - 2,661 - 102,300 | - (2,661) - 37,463 |
| Total changes in working capital | 2,451,675 | 1,129,134 | 104,961 | 34,802 |
| Cash generated from/(used in) operations Interest paid Income tax paid Income tax refunded | 420,488 (393,165) (37,394) - | 2,912,563 (426,438) (26,250) 129,720 | (235,922) - - - | (351,390) - - - |
| Net cash (used in)/generated from operating activities | (10,071) | 2,589,595 | (235,922) | (351,390) |
| Cash flows from investing activities Proceeds from disposal of property, plant and equipment Purchase of property, plant and equipment Repayment from subsidiaries | 82,302 (354,538) - | 128,942 (519,181) - | - - 253,000 | - - 346,300 |
| Net cash (used in)/generated from investing activities | (272,236) | (390,239) | 253,000 | 346,300 |
| Cash flows from financing activities Drawdown of bankers' acceptances Repayment of bankers' acceptances Repayment of obligations under hire purchase | 6,003,000 (5,788,000) (161,600) | 7,460,000 (8,005,000) (273,202) | - - | |
| Net cash generated from/(used in) financing activities | 53,400 | (818,202) | - | - |
| Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January | (228,907) (2,185,644) | 1,381,154 (3,566,798) | 17,078 4,646 | (5,090) 9,736 |
| Cash and cash equivalents at 31 December (Note 19) | (2,414,551) | (2,185,644) | 21,724 | 4,646 |

The accompanying accounting policies and explanatory notes form an integral part of the financial statements.

45

1. CORPORATE INFORMATION

The Company is a public limited liability company, incorporated and domiciled in Malaysia, and is listed on the Main Market of Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad. The registered office of the Company is located at Suite 9D, Level 9, Menara Ansar, 65, Jalan Trus, 80000 Johor Bahru, Johor Darul Ta'zim. The principal place of business of the Company is located at 79, Jalan Muar, 83500 Parit Sulong, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Ta'zim.

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding.

The principal activities of the subsidiaries and associate are as disclosed in Notes 14 and 15 to the financial statements.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

2.1 Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements of the Group have been prepared in accordance with Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"), International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") and the requirements of the Companies Act 2016 in Malaysia.

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except as disclosed in the accounting policies below. The consolidated financial statements are presented in Ringgit Malaysia ("RM").

During the financial year ended 31 December 2020, the Group and Company reported net losses of RM5,221,907 and RM2,884,545 respectively. In addition, net current liabilities of the Group and the Company amounted to RM732,541 and RM638,449.

Notwithstanding the above, the directors are of the view that it is appropriate to prepare these financial statements on a going concern basis in view of the following:

- A corporate shareholder has agreed to provide financial support to enable the Group and the Company to meet their obligations as and when they arise, and not to recall the amounts due to the corporate shareholder if such recall would adversely affect the ability of the Group and the Company to continue as going concerns. Subsequent to the financial year end, the Group has received an advance of RM1,000,000 from the corporate shareholder.
- Included in current liabilities of the Group as at 31 December 2020 is an amount of RM3,578,483 due to a corporate shareholder. Subsequent to the financial year end, the corporate shareholder has agreed to defer the payment of RM3,000,000 of the debt to April 2023.
- As at 31 December 2020, the Group has undrawn overdraft and trade line facilities amounting to RM3,016,000, on which it can draw upon to finance its operations.

The appropriateness of the going concern basis is dependent on the Group attaining profitable operations in the future, its ability to generate sufficient cash from these operations and the continuing support of its shareholders and bankers.

2.2 Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries as at the end of the reporting period. The financial statements of the subsidiaries used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements are prepared for the same reporting date as the Company. Consistent accounting policies are applied to like transactions and events in similar circumstances.

All intra-group balances, income and expenses and unrealised gains and losses resulting from intra-group transactions and dividends are eliminated in full.

Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases.

Losses within a subsidiary are attributed to the non-controlling interest even if that results in a deficit balance.

2.3 Changes in accounting policies

The accounting policies adopted are consistent with those of the previous financial year except that in the current financial year, the Group and the Company has adopted all the new and revised standards which are effective for annual financial periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

| Description | Effective for annual periods beginning on or after |
|---|---|
| Amendments to MFRS 3: Definition of a Business Amendments to MFRS 101 and 108: Definition of Material | 1 January 2020 1 January 2020 |
| Amendments to MFRS 9, MFRS 139 and MFRS 7: Interest Rate Benchmark Reform Amendments to MFRS 16: Covid-19-Related Rent Concessions | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , |

The adoption of these standards did not have any material effect on the financial performance or position of the Group and of the Company.

2.4 Standards and interpretations issued but not yet effective

The standards that are issued but not yet effective up to the date of issuance of the Group's and Company's financial statements are disclosed below. The Group and Company intend to adopt these standards, if applicable, when they become effective.

| Description | Effective for annual periods beginning on or after |
|---|---|
| Amendments to MFRS 9, MFRS 139, MFRS 7, MFRS 4 and MFRS 16: Interest Rate Benchmark Reform - Phase 2 Amendments to MFRSs contained in the document entitled | 1 January 2021 |
| "Annual Improvements to MFRS Standards 2018–2020" | 1 January 2022 |
| Amendments to MFRS 3: Reference to the Conceptual Framework Amendments to MFRS 116: Property, Plant and Equipment | 1 January 2022 |
| Proceeds before Intended Use Amendments to MFRS 137: Onerous Contracts | 1 January 2022 |
| Cost of Fulfilling a Contract | 1 January 2022 |
| MFRS 17 Insurance Contracts | 1 January 2023 |
| Amendments to MFRS 17: Insurance Contracts | 1 January 2023 |
| Amendments to MFRS 101: Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current | 1 January 2023 |
| Amendments to IAS 8 - Definition of Accounting Estimates Amendments to MFRS 10 and MFRS 128: Sale or Contribution of | 1 January 2023 |
| Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture | Deferred |

The directors are of opinion that the new standard and amendments above would not have any material impact on the financial statements in the year of initial adoption.

2.5 Current versus non-current classification

Assets and liabilities in the statement of financial position are presented based on current/non-current classification. An asset is current when it is:

- Expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in normal operating cycle;
- Held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- Expected to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period; or
- Cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

A liability is current when:

- It is expected to be settled in normal operating cycle;
- It is held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- It is due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period; or
- There is no unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are classified as non-current. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are classified as non-current assets and liabilities.

2.6 Foreign currency

The financial statements are presented in Ringgit Malaysia, which is also the Company's functional currency. Each entity in the Group determines its own functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency.

Transactions and balances

Transactions in foreign currencies are measured in the functional currency of the Company and its subsidiaries and are recorded on initial recognition in the functional currency at exchange rates approximating those ruling at the transaction dates. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the rate of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates as at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items or on translating monetary items at the end of the reporting period are recognised in profit or loss.

2.7 Property, plant and equipment

All items of property, plant and equipment are initially recorded at cost. Subsequent costs are included in the asset's carrying amount or recognised as a separate asset, as appropriate, only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the item will flow to the Company and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised. All other repairs and maintenance are charged to the income statement during the financial period in which they are incurred.

Subsequent to recognition, property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. When significant parts of property, plant and equipment are required to be replaced in intervals, the Group recognises such parts as individual assets with specific useful lives and depreciation, respectively.

Likewise, when a major inspection is performed, its cost is recognised in the carrying amount of the plant and equipment as a replacement if the recognition criteria are satisfied. All other repair and maintenance costs are recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

Freehold land has an unlimited useful life and therefore is not depreciated.

Depreciation is computed on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

| - | Buildings | 10 - 50 years |
|---|---------------------|---------------|
| - | Plant and machinery | 5 - 25 years |
| - | Motor vehicles | 5 years |
| - | Other assets | 5 - 10 years |

Assets under construction included in plant and equipment are not depreciated as these assets are not yet available for use.

An item of property, plant and equipment and any significant part initially recognised is derecognised upon disposal (i.e., at the date the recipient obtains control) or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the asset (calculated as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset) is included in the statement of profit or loss when the asset is derecognised.

The residual value, useful life and depreciation method are reviewed at each financial year-end, and adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONT'D)

2.8 Investment properties

Investment properties are properties that are held either to earn rental income or for capital appreciation or both, rather than for use in the production or supply goods or services, or for administrative purposes, or in the ordinary course of business.

Investment properties are initially measured at cost, including transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, investment properties are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses.

Investment properties are derecognised when either they have been disposed of or when the investment property is permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefit is expected from its disposal. Any gains or losses on the retirement or disposal of an investment property are recognised in profit or loss in the year in which they arise.

2.9 Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when an annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group makes an estimate of the asset's recoverable amount.

An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or cash-generating unit's fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

Impairment losses are recognised in profit or loss, except for assets that are previously revalued where the revaluation was taken to other comprehensive income. In this case, the impairment is also recognised in other comprehensive income up to the amount of any previous revaluation.

A previously recognised impairment loss is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the asset's recoverable amount since the last impairment loss was recognised. If that is the case, the carrying amount of the asset is increased to its recoverable amount. That increase cannot exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation, had no impairment loss been recognised previously. Such reversal is recognised in profit or loss unless the asset is measured at revalued amount, in which case the reversal is treated as a revaluation increase. Impairment losses relating to goodwill cannot be reversed in future periods.

2.10 Financial instruments

(a) Financial assets

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as subsequently measured at amortised cost, fair value through other comprehensive income (OCI), and fair value through profit or loss.

The classification of financial assets at initial recognition depends on the financial asset's contractual cash flow characteristics and the Group's and the Company's business model for managing them. With the exception of trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group and the Company have applied the practical expedient, the Group and the Company initially measures a financial asset at its fair value plus, in the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs. Trade receivables that do no contain a significant financing component or for which the Group and the Company have applied the practical expedient are measured at the transaction price determined under MFRS 15.

In order for a financial asset to be classified and measured at amortised cost or fair value through OCI, it needs to give rise to cash flows that are 'solely payments of principal and interest (SPPI)' on the principal amount outstanding. This assessment is referred to as the SPPI test and is performed at an instrument level.

The Group's and the Company's business model for managing financial assets refers to how it manages its financial assets in order to generate cash flows. The business model determines whether cash flows will result from collecting contractual cash flows, selling the financial assets, or both.

Purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within a time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place (regular way trades) are recognised on the trade date, i.e., the date that the Company commits to purchase or sell the asset.

2.10 Financial instruments (Cont'd)

(a) Financial assets (Cont'd)

Subsequent measurement

For purposes of subsequent measurement financial assets are classified in four categories:

- Financial assets at amortised cost (debt instruments)
- Financial assets at fair value through OCI with recycling of cumulative gains and losses (debt instruments)
- Financial assets designated at fair value through OCI with no recycling of cumulative gains and losses upon derecognition (equity instruments)
- Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

The Group and of the Company does not have any financial assets at fair value through OCI with recycling of cumulative gains and losses (debt instruments) or financial assets designated at fair value through OCI with no recycling of cumulative gains and losses upon derecognition (equity instruments).

Financial assets at amortised cost (debt instruments)

The Group and of the Company measures financial assets at amortised cost if both of the following conditions are met:

- The financial asset is held within a business model with the objective to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows; and
- The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets at amortised cost are subsequently measured using the effective interest (EIR) method and are subject to impairment. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the asset is derecognised, modified or impaired.

The Group's and of the Company's financial assets at amortised cost comprises of its trade and other receivables balances and cash and bank balances.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss include financial assets designated upon initial recognition at fair value through profit or loss, or financial assets mandatorily required to be measured at fair value.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are carried in the statement of financial position at fair value with net changes in fair value recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

This category includes unquoted and quoted equity investments which the Company had not irrevocably elected to classify at fair value through OCI. Dividends on quoted equity investments are also recognised as other income in the statement of profit or loss when the right of payment has been established.

Derecognition

A financial asset (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e., removed from the Group's and the Company's statement of financial position) when:

- The rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired; or
- The Group and the Company have transferred its rights to receive cash flows from the asset or has assumed an obligation to pay the received cash flows in full without material delay to a third party under a 'pass-through' arrangement; and either (a) the Group and the Company have transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, or (b) the Group and the Company have neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, but has transferred control of the asset.

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONT'D)

2.10 Financial instruments (Cont'd)

(a) Financial assets (Cont'd)

Derecognition (Cont'd)

When the Group and the Company have transferred its rights to receive cash flows from an asset or has entered into a pass-through arrangement, it evaluates if and to what extent it has retained the risks and rewards of ownership. When it has neither transferred nor retained substantially all of the risks and rewards of the asset, nor transferred control of the asset, the Group and of the Company continues to recognise the transferred asset to the extent of the Group's and the Company's continuing involvement.

In that case, the Group and the Company also recognise an associated liability. The transferred asset and the associated liability are measured on a basis that reflects the rights and obligations that the Group and the Company has retained.

Continuing involvement that takes the form of a guarantee over the transferred asset is measured at the lower of the original carrying amount of the asset and the maximum amount of consideration that the Group and the Company could be required to repay.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group and the Company recognise an allowance for expected credit losses (ECLs) for all debt instruments not held at fair value through profit or loss. ECLs are based on the difference between the contractual cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group and the Company expects to receive, discounted at an approximation of the original effective interest rate. The expected cash flows will include cash flows from the sale of collateral held or other credit enhancements that are integral to the contractual terms.

ECLs are recognised in two stages. For credit exposures for which there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, ECLs are provided for credit losses that result from default events that are possible within the next 12-months (a 12-month ECL). For those credit exposures for which there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, a loss allowance is required for credit losses expected over the remaining life of the exposure, irrespective of the timing of the default (a lifetime ECL).

For trade receivables and contract assets, the Group and the Company apply a simplified approach in calculating ECLs. Therefore, the Group and the Company does not track changes in credit risk, but instead recognises a loss allowance based on lifetime ECLs at each reporting date. The Group and the Company have established a provision matrix that is based on its historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

The Group and the Company consider a financial asset in default when contractual payments are 180 days past due. However, in certain cases, the Group and the Company may also consider a financial asset to be in default when internal or external information indicates that the Group and the Company are unlikely to receive the outstanding contractual amounts in full before taking into account any credit enhancements held by the Group and the Company. A financial asset is written off when there is no reasonable expectation of recovering the contractual cash flows.

(b) Financial liabilities

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial liabilities are recognised when, and only when, the Group and the Company become a party to the contractual provisions of the financial instrument. The Group and Company determines the classification of its financial liabilities at initial recognition.

All financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value plus in the case of financial liabilities not at fair value through profit or loss, directly attributable transaction costs.

The Group's and the Company's financial liabilities include trade and other payables.

2.10 Financial instruments (Cont'd)

(b) Financial liabilities (Cont'd)

Subsequent measurement

After initial recognition, financial liabilities that are not carried at fair value through profit or loss are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised, and through the amortisation process.

Loans and borrowings

After initial recognition, interest-bearing loans and borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the EIR method. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised as well as through the EIR amortisation process.

Amortised cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the EIR. The EIR amortisation is included as finance costs in the statement of profit or loss.

This category generally applies to interest-bearing loans and borrowings.

Derecognition

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of comprehensive income.

2.11 Subsidiaries

A subsidiary is an investee that is controlled by the Group. The Group controls an investee when it is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee.

In the Company's separate financial statements, investments in subsidiaries are accounted for at cost less impairment losses.

2.12 Associate

An associate is an entity over which the Group has the power to participate in the financial and operating policy decisions of the investee but does not have control or joint control of those policies.

The Group accounts for its investments in associates and joint ventures using the equity method from the date on which it becomes an associate or joint venture.

On acquisition of the investment, any excess of the cost of the investment over the Group's share of the net fair value of the investee's identifiable assets and liabilities represents goodwill and is included in the carrying amount of the investment. Any excess of the Group's share of the net fair value of the investee's identifiable assets and liabilities over the cost of the investment is included as income in the determination of the entity's share of the associate's profit or loss in the period in which the investment is acquired.

Under the equity method, the investment in associates are carried in the balance sheet at cost plus post-acquisition changes in the Group's share of net assets of the associates. The profit or loss reflects the share of results of the operations of the associates. Distributions received from associates reduce the carrying amount of the investment. Where there has been a change recognised in other comprehensive income by the associates, the Group recognises its share of such changes in other comprehensive income. Unrealised gains and losses resulting from transactions between the Group and associate are eliminated to the extent of the interest in the associates.

When the Group's share of losses in an associate equals or exceeds its interest in the associate, the Group does not recognise further losses, unless it has incurred obligations or made payments on behalf of the associate.

After application of the equity method, the Group determines whether it is necessary to recognise an additional impairment loss on the Group's investment in associate. The Group determines at the end of each reporting period whether there is any objective evidence that the investment in the associate is impaired. If this is the case, the Group calculates the amount of impairment as the difference between the recoverable amount of the associate and its carrying value and recognises the amount in profit or loss.

2.13 Cash and bank balances

Cash and bank balances comprise cash at banks and on hand.

For the purpose of the statements of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents are presented net of bank overdrafts.

2.14 Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition are accounted for as follows:

- Raw materials: purchase costs on a weighted average basis.
- Indirect materials: purchase costs on a first-in first-out basis.
- Finished goods and work-in-progress: costs of direct materials and labour and a proportion of manufacturing overheads based on normal operating capacity. These costs are assigned on a weighted-average basis.

Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale.

2.15 Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and the amount of the obligation can be estimated reliably.

Provisions are reviewed at the end of each reporting period and adjusted to reflect the current best estimate. If it is no longer probable that an outflow of economic resources will be required to settle the obligation, the provision is reversed. If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using a current pre-tax rate that reflects, where appropriate, the risks specific to the liability. When discounting is used, the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognised as a finance cost.

2.16 Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs are capitalised as part of the cost of a qualifying asset if they are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of that asset. Capitalisation of borrowing costs commences when the activities to prepare the asset for its intended use or sale are in progress and the expenditures and borrowing costs are incurred. Borrowing costs are capitalised until the assets are substantially completed for their intended use or sale. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period they occur. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that an entity incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds.

2.17 Employee benefits

(a) Short term benefits

Wages, salaries, bonuses and social security contributions are recognised as an expense in the year in which the associated services are rendered by employees. Short term accumulating compensated absences such as paid annual leave are recognised when services are rendered by employees that increase their entitlement to future compensated absences. Short term non-accumulating compensated absences such as sick leave are recognised when the absences occur.

(b) Post-employment benefits

The Group and of the Company make contributions to the Employees Provident Fund in Malaysia, a defined contribution pension scheme. Contributions to defined contribution pension schemes are recognised as an expense in the period in which the related service is performed.

2.18 Leases

The Group assesses at contract inception whether a contract is, or contains, a lease. That is, if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

Group as a lessee

The Group applies a single recognition and measurement approach for all leases, except for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets. The Group recognises lease liabilities to make lease payments and right-of-use assets representing the right to use the underlying assets.

2.18 Leases (Cont'd)

Group as a lessee (Cont'd)

(a) Right-of-use assets

The Group recognises right-of-use assets at the commencement date of the lease (i.e., the date the underlying asset is available for use). Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities. The cost of right-of-use assets includes the amount of lease liabilities recognised, initial direct costs incurred, and lease payments made at or before the commencement date less any lease incentives received. Right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the lease term and the estimated useful lives of the assets.

If ownership of the leased asset transfers to the Group at the end of the lease term or the cost reflects the exercise of a purchase option, depreciation is calculated using the estimated useful life of the asset.

The right-of-use assets are also subject to impairment. Refer to the accounting policies in Note 2.9 Impairment of non-financial assets.

(b) Lease liabilities

At the commencement date of the lease, the Group recognises lease liabilities measured at the present value of lease payments to be made over the lease term. The lease payments include fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, and amounts expected to be paid under residual value guarantees. The lease payments also include the exercise price of a purchase option reasonably certain to be exercised by the Group and payments of penalties for terminating the lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising the option to terminate. Variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognised as expenses (unless they are incurred to produce inventories) in the period in which the event or condition that triggers the payment occurs.

In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date because the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable. After the commencement date, the amount of lease liabilities is increased to reflect the accretion of interest and reduced for the lease payments made. In addition, the carrying amount of lease liabilities is remeasured if there is a modification, a change in the lease term, a change in the lease payments (e.g., changes to future payments resulting from a change in an index or rate used to determine such lease payments) or a change in the assessment of an option to purchase the underlying asset.

(c) Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to its short-term leases of machinery and equipment (i.e., those leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option). It also applies the lease of low-value assets recognition exemption to leases of office equipment that are considered to be low value. Lease payments on short-term leases and leases of low-value assets are recognised as expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Group as a lessor

Leases in which the Group does not transfer substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership of an asset are classified as operating leases. Rental income arising is accounted for on a straight-line basis over the lease terms and is included in revenue in the statement of profit or loss due to its operating nature. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiating and arranging an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset and recognised over the lease term on the same basis as rental income.

2.19 Revenue

Revenue is measured based on the consideration to which the Group and the Company expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services to a customer, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties.

Revenue is recognised when the Group and the Company satisfy a performance obligation by transferring a promised good or service to the customer, which is when the customer obtains control of the good or service. A performance obligation may be satisfied at a point in time or over time. The amount of revenue recognised is the amount allocated to the satisfied performance obligation.

(a) Sale of bricks

The Group supplies brick and roofing tiles for consumers.

Revenue is recognised when the goods are delivered to the customer and all criteria for acceptance have been satisfied.

The amount of revenue recognised is based on the estimated transaction price, which comprises the contractual price, net of the discounts.

The Company recognises the expected discounts payable to customer where consideration have been received from customers. Separately, the Group recognises a related asset for the right to recover the returned goods, based on the former carrying amount of the good less expected costs to recover the goods, and adjusts them against cost of sales correspondingly.

At the end of each reporting date, the Group updates its assessment of the estimated transaction price, including its assessment of whether an estimate of variable consideration is constrained. The corresponding amounts are adjusted against revenue in the period in which the transaction price changes. The Group also updates its measurement of the asset for the right to recover returned goods for changes in its expectations about returned goods.

(b) Rental income

Rental income is recognised on accrual basis.

(c) Dividend income

Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive payment is established.

(d) Interest income

Interest income is recognised using the effective interest method.

2.20 Taxes

(a) Current income tax

Current tax assets and liabilities are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities. The tax rates and tax laws used to compute the amount are those that are enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date.

Current taxes are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that the tax relates to items recognised outside profit or loss, either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity.

(b) Deferred tax

Deferred tax is provided using the liability method on temporary differences at the reporting date between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all temporary differences, except:

- where the deferred tax liability arises from the initial recognition of goodwill or an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- in respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and interests in joint ventures, where the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

2.20 Taxes (Cont'd)

(b) Deferred tax (Cont'd)

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised except:

- where the deferred tax asset relating to the deductible temporary difference arises from the initial
 recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of
 the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- in respect of deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and interests in joint ventures, deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each reporting date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at each reporting date and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profit will allow the deferred tax assets to be utilised.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the year when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates and tax laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the reporting date.

Deferred tax items in relation to the underlying transaction that do not affect profit or loss are recognised either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset, if a legally enforceable right exists to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and the deferred taxes relate to the same taxable entity and the same taxation authority.

(c) Sales and Services Tax ("SST")

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of SST except:

- Where the amount of SST incurred in a purchase of assets or services is not recoverable from the taxation authority, in which case the SST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of the expense item as applicable; and
- Receivables and payables that are stated with the amount of SST included.

The amount of SST payable to the taxation authority is included as part of payables in the statement of financial position.

2.21 Share capital and share issuance expenses

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of the Group and of the Company after deducting all of its liabilities. Ordinary shares are equity instruments.

Ordinary shares are recorded at the proceeds received, net of directly attributable incremental transaction costs. Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Dividends on ordinary shares are recognised in equity in the period in which they are declared.

2.22 Fair value measurement

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

- In the principal market for the asset or liability; or
- In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

2.22 Fair value measurement (Cont'd)

The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible to by the Group and of the Company.

The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximising the use of relevant observable inputs and minimising the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorised within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

- Level 1 Quoted (unadjusted) market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2 Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is directly or indirectly observable
- Level 3 Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value is unobservable

For assets and liabilities that are recognised in the financial statements at fair value on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels in the hierarchy by re-assessing categorisation (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the end of each reporting period. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected in the future periods.

3.1 Critical Judgements made in applying accounting policies

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, there is no judgement which has a significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements.

3.2 Key sources of estimation uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period are discussed below. The Group based its assumptions and estimates on parameters available when the financial statements were prepared. Existing circumstances and assumptions about future developments, however, may change due to market changes or circumstances arising beyond the control of the Group. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

(a) Impairment assessment of property, plant and equipment

An entity shall assess at the end of each reporting period whether there is any indication that an asset may be impaired. Due to the existence of indicators of impairment as a result of continuous losses recorded by the Group and the carrying amount of the net assets of the Group exceeding its market capitalisation, the Group has performed an impairment assessment of property, plant and equipment. The Group estimated the recoverable amount of the property, plant and equipment based on a valuation undertaken by an independent valuer. Based on the results of the impairment test, no impairment was required for the current financial year.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (CONT'D)

3.2 Key sources of estimation uncertainty (Cont'd)

(b) Deferred tax assets

Deferred tax assets are recognised for unabsorbed capital allowances, unutilised reinvestment allowances and other deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which the losses and capital allowances can be utilised. Significant management judgement is required to determine the amount of deferred tax assets that can be recognised, based upon the likely timing and level of future taxable profits together with future tax planning strategies

(c) Impairment of investment in subsidiaries

In previous financial years, the Company recognized impairment losses of RM33,415,298 in respect of its investment in a subsidiary, Kangkar Raya Batu Bata Sdn. Bhd. ("KRBB"). At the reporting date, due to the existence of impairment indicators mentioned in Note 3.2(a) above, the directors performed an impairment assessment of the investment in KRBB based on the adjusted net assets of KRBB. Based on the impairment assessment, an additional impairment loss of RM2,516,000 was recognized during the financial year.

4. REVENUE

| | Group | | Company | |
|-----------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Sales of bricks | 25,540,059 | 37,986,587 | - | - |

Revenue of the Group and Company is recognised at a point in time.

5. OTHER INCOME

| | Group | | Con | Company | |
|---|------------|------------|------------|------------|--|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment | 78,794 | 124,662 | - | - | |
| Government grant on Prihatin Wage Subsidy | 316,800 | - | - | - | |
| Insurance received | - | 1,342,770 | - | - | |
| Miscellaneous income | 38,330 | 61,095 | - | - | |
| Vehicle rental income | 31,403 | 56,664 | - | - | |
| | 465,327 | 1,585,191 | - | - | |

6. FINANCE COSTS

| | Group | | Con | Company | |
|--|------------|------------------|------------|------------|--|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Interest expense on: | | | | | |
| - Bankers' acceptances and bank overdrafts | 354,267 | 386,489 | - | - | |
| Obligations under hire purchase Other loans | 38,898 | 22,495 17.454 | - | - | |
| - Other Ioans | | 17,434 | | | |
| | 393,165 | 426,438 | - | - | |

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

7. LOSS BEFORE TAX

The following items have been included in arriving at loss before tax from continuing operations:

| | Group | | Con | npany |
|---|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Allowance for diminution in value of investment | | | 2,516,000 | |
| in subsidiary Auditors' remuneration | - | - | 2,510,000 | - |
| - Statutory audit | 113,000 | 113,000 | 32,000 | 32,000 |
| - Other audit services | 5,000 | 5,000 | 5,000 | 5,000 |
| Depreciation of investment property (Note 13) | 27,662 | 27,662 | 27,662 | 27,662 |
| Depreciation of property, plant and equipment (Note 12) | 2,669,532 | 3,877,421 | - | - |
| Employee benefits expense (Note 8) | 6,706,814 | 7,891,702 | 117,000 | 116,200 |
| Impairment loss on trade receivables (Note 18) | 101,771 | - | - | - |
| Inventories written down | 21,635 | - | - | - |
| Non-executive directors' remuneration (Note 9) | 87,000 | 86,200 | 87,000 | 86,200 |
| Realised foreign exchange gain | (22,069) | (15,801) | - | - |
| Rental of premises | 128,991 | 135,780 | - | - |
| Slow moving inventories written back | (4,236) | (973) | - | - |
| Unrealised foreign exchange loss | 40,348 | 36,636 | - | - |

8. EMPLOYEE BENEFITS EXPENSE

| | Group | | Con | npany |
|---|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Employee benefits expenses (including directors): Wages and salaries Defined contribution plan Social security contributions | 6,023,250 596,661 86,903 | 7,101,945 695,019 94,738 | 117,000 - - | 116,200 - - |
| | 6,706,814 | 7,891,702 | 117,000 | 116,200 |

9. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

The details of remuneration for directors of the Company during the year are as follows:

| | Group | | oup Com | |
|--|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Executive: - Fees - Other emoluments - Benefits in kind | 34,800 441,559 48,564 | 34,800 475,840 20,264 | 30,000 - - | 30,000 - - |
| | 524,923 | 530,904 | 30,000 | 30,000 |
| Non-executive: - Fees - Other emoluments | 75,000 12,000 | 75,000 11,200 | 75,000 12,000 | 75,000 11,200 |
| | 87,000 | 86,200 | 87,000 | 86,200 |
| Total directors' remuneration | 611,923 | 617,104 | 117,000 | 116,200 |

The number of directors of the Company whose total remuneration during the financial year fell within the following bands is analysed as follows:

| | Number 2020 | of Directors 2019 |
|---|----------------|----------------------|
| Executive directors: RM100,001 - RM150,000 RM400,001 - RM450,000 | 1 1 | 1 1 |
| Non-executive directors: <rm50,000< td=""><td>3</td><td>3</td></rm50,000<> | 3 | 3 |

KIA LIM BERHAD Reg. No. 199501013667 (342868-P)

10. INCOME TAX

Major components of income tax

The major components of income tax expense for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 are:

| | Group | | Corr | npany |
|---|-------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 BM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Statement of comprehensive income: Current income tax: | T UVI | | 1 1111 | 1 1111 |
| Malaysian income tax Underprovision in prior years | - 18,144 | - | - | - |
| Income tax expense recognised in profit or loss | 18,144 | - | - | - |

Reconciliation between tax expense and accounting loss

A reconciliation between tax expense and the product of accounting loss multiplied by the applicable corporate tax rate for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 is as follows:

| | Group | | Company | |
|--|---|--|---------------------------|-------------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Loss before tax | (5,203,763) | (2,462,123) | (2,884,545) | (413,854) |
| Taxation at Malaysian statutory tax rate of 24% (2019 : 24%) Income not subject to tax Expenses not deductible for tax purposes Deferred tax assets not recognised on unutilised business losses, capital allowances and reinvestment | (1,248,903) - 162,876 | (590,910) (266,056) 158,135 | (692,291) - 692,291 | (99,325) - 99,325 |
| allowances Share of (profit)/loss of an associate | 1,086,052 (25) | 698,104 727 | - | - |
| Income tax recognised in profit or loss | 18,144 | - | - | - |
| Taxation at Malaysian statutory tax rate of 24% (2019 : 24%) Income not subject to tax Expenses not deductible for tax purposes Deferred tax assets not recognised on unutilised business losses, capital allowances and reinvestment allowances Share of (profit)/loss of an associate Underprovision of income tax expenses in prior years | (1,248,903) 162,876 1,086,052 (25) 18,144 | (590,910) (266,056) 158,135 698,104 | (692,291) | (99,325 |

Deferred tax assets have not been recognised on the following amounts due to uncertainty over their eventual realisation:

| | Gi | roup |
|--|--|---------------------------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Unutilised tax losses Unabsorbed capital allowances Unutilised reinvestment allowances | 11,778,000 32,482,000 18,428,000 | 9,508,000 32,061,000 16,594,000 |

11. LOSS PER SHARE

Basic loss per share amount is calculated by dividing loss net of tax attributable to ordinary equity holders of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the financial year.

The following tables reflect the loss and share data used in the computation of basic and diluted loss per share for the years ended 31 December:

| | Group | | |
|---|-------------|-------------|--|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Loss attributable to ordinary equity holders of the Company | (5,221,907) | (2,462,123) | |
| Weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue | 61,937,451 | 61,937,451 | |
| | 2020 Sen | 2019 Sen | |
| Basic and diluted loss per share | (8.4) | (4.0) | |

60

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

| | Freehold land and buildings RM | Plant and machinery RM | Motor vehicles RM | Other assets RM | Total RM |
|--|---|---|---|---|--------------------------|
| Group Cost At 1 January 2019 Additions Disposals Written off | 44,281,587 - - - | 137,642,652 315,706 (39,515) - | 10,636,697 350,800 (963,977) - | 3,937,830 16,675 (2,743) (5,770) | |
| At 31 December 2019 Additions Disposals Written off | 44,281,587 90,000 - | 137,918,843 389,965 (169,608) - | 10,023,520 455,314 (289,110) - | 3,945,992 6,259 (14,482) (4,920) | (/ / |
| At 31 December 2020 | 44,371,587 | 138,139,200 | 10,189,724 | 3,932,849 | 196,633,360 |
| Accumulated depreciation At 1 January 2019 Depreciation charge for the year (Note 7) Disposals Written off | 7,665,208 660,249 - | 118,992,332 2,845,977 (35,235) - | 10,003,661 320,710 (963,977) - | 2,443,774 50,485 (2,743) (5,770) | 3,877,421 (1,001,955) |
| At 31 December 2019 | 8,325,457 | 121,803,074 | 9,360,394 | 2,485,746 | 141,974,671 |
| Depreciation charge for the year (Note 7) Disposals Written off | 661,583 - - | 1,722,555 (166,100) - | 237,530 (289,110) - | 47,864 (14,482) (3,321) | |
| At 31 December 2020 | 8,987,040 | 123,359,529 | 9,308,814 | 2,515,807 | 144,171,190 |
| Net carrying amount At 31 December 2020 | 35,384,547 | 14,779,671 | 880,910 | 1,417,042 | 52,462,170 |
| At 31 December 2019 | 35,956,130 | 16,115,769 | 663,126 | 1,460,246 | 54,195,271 |

| | Other asset 2020 2 RM | |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------|--------|
| Company Cost | | RM |
| At 1 January/31 December | 10,287 | 10,287 |
| Accumulated depreciation | | |
| At 1 January/31 December | 10,287 | 10,287 |
| Net carrying amount | | |
| At 31 December | - | - |

12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (CONT'D)

(a) Assets held under hire purchase

During the financial year, the Group acquired property, plant and equipment at an aggregate cost of RM941,538 (2019: RM683,181) of which RM587,000 (2019: RM164,000) was acquired by means of hire purchase arrangement. Net carrying amounts of property, plant and equipment held under hire purchase are as follows:

| | Group | | |
|----------------|-------------|------------|--|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Motor vehicles | 660,512 | 273,021 | |
| | | | |

Leased assets are pledged as security for the related hire purchase liabilities.

(b) Assets pledged as security

Net carrying amounts of property, plant and equipment pledged to secure the Group's bank borrowings as disclosed in Note 21 are as follows:

| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
|--|--------------------------|--------------------------|
| Plant and machinery Land and building | 16,398,612 35,403,046 | 17,947,621 35,974,629 |
| | 51,801,658 | 53,922,250 |

(c) Plant and machinery of the Group include capital work-in-progress which comprise machinery under construction amounting to RM32,400 (2019: RM32,400).

13. INVESTMENT PROPERTY

| . INVESTMENT PROPERTY | Group an 2020 RM | nd Company 2019 RM |
|---|------------------------|--------------------------|
| Balance sheet: | | |
| Cost At 1 January/31 December | 750,000 | 750,000 |
| Accumulated depreciation At 1 January Depreciation charge for the year (Note 7) | 331,946 27,662 | 304,284 27,662 |
| At 31 December | 359,608 | 331,946 |
| Net carrying amount At 31 December | 390,392 | 418,054 |
| Fair value of investment property | 856,000 | 937,000 |
| Income statement: Rental income from investment properties - Minimum lease payments | 4,000 | - |
| Direct operating expenses (including repairs and maintenance) arising from: - Rental generating properties | 44,279 | 43,684 |

The Group has no restrictions on the realisability of its investment properties and no contractual obligations to purchase, construct or develop investment property or for repairs, maintenance or enhancements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

14. INVESTMENT IN SUBSIDIARIES

| | Con 2020 RM | npany 2019 RM |
|--|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| Unquoted redeemable convertible preference shares, at cost Unquoted shares, at cost | 51,680,000 47,616,709 | 51,680,000 47,616,709 |
| Impairment losses | 99,296,709 (35,931,298) | 99,296,709 (33,415,298) |
| | 63,365,411 | 65,881,411 |

Details of the subsidiaries are as follows:

| Name | Principal Place of Business | Principal Activities | | tion (%) of hip Interest 2019 |
|---|--------------------------------|---|-----|-------------------------------------|
| Kangkar Raya Batu Bata Sdn Bhd ("KRBB") | Malaysia | Manufacturing of bricks and roofing tiles | 100 | 100 |
| Syarikat Kia Lim Kilang Batu Bata Sdn Bhd ("SKL" | Malaysia ') | Manufacturing of bricks | 100 | 100 |

Both subsidiaries are audited by Ernst & Young PLT, Malaysia.

(i) Subscription of ordinary shares and RCPS in subsidiaries

In 2014, the Company subscribed for 42,680,000 and 6,294,000 Redeemable Convertible Preference Shares ("RCPS") in SKL and KRBB respectively, at an issue price of RM1.00 per RCPS. In 2017, the Company further subscribed for 2,706,000 RCPS in KRBB at an issue price of RM1.00 per RCPS. During the previous financial year, the Company subscribed for 13,000,000 ordinary shares in KRBB at an issue price of RM1.00 per ordinary share.

(ii) Impairment review of KRBB

In previous financial years, the Company recognized impairment losses of RM33,415,298 in respect of its investment in KRBB. At the reporting date, due to the existence of impairment indicators mentioned in Note 3.2(a), the directors performed an impairment assessment of the investment in KRBB based on the adjusted net assets of KRBB. Based on the impairment assessment, an additional impairment loss of RM2,516,000 was recognized during the financial year.

15. INVESTMENT IN AN ASSOCIATE

| | (| Group | |
|---|------------------|------------|--|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Unquoted shares at cost Share of post-acquisition reserves | 54,000 21,332 | , | |
| | 75,332 | 75,226 | |

Details of the associate which has a financial year end of 31 August, are as follows:

| Country of Name of Associate Incorporation Principal Activity | | Proportion (%) of Ownership Interest 2020 2019 | | |
|--|----------|--|----|----|
| Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd | Malaysia | Property owner | 27 | 27 |

The results of associate is based on the audited financial statements for the financial year ended 31 August 2020.

15. INVESTMENT IN AN ASSOCIATE (CONT'D)

The Group's share of summarised financial information of the associate is as follows:

| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
|---|------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Current assets Non-current assets Current liabilities | 1,742 318,452 (58,606) | 1,832 311,972 (52,609) |
| Equity attributable to shareholders | 261,588 | 261,195 |
| Equity attributable to the Group Goodwill on acquisition | 70,628 4,704 | 70,522 4,704 |
| | 75,332 | 75,226 |
| Net profit/(loss) for the year | 393 | (11,223) |
| Group's share of profit/(loss) for the year | 106 | (3,030) |

16. INVESTMENT IN SECURITIES

17. INVENTORIES

| | G 2020 RM | roup 2019 RM |
|---|-----------------|--------------------|
| At fair value through profit or loss Equity security in Malaysia - Quoted - Unquoted | 5,036 1 | 5,036 1 |
| | 5,037 | 5,037 |

| | G | roup |
|---|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Statement of financial position: | | |
| At cost | | |
| - Raw materials | 1,551,891 | 2,054,193 |
| - Consumables | 7,787,689 | 7,409,310 |
| - Work-in-progress | 431,587 | 526,790 |
| - Finished products | 1,951,576 | 2,323,638 |
| At net realisable value | 11,722,743 | 12,313,931 |
| - Finished products | 197,217 | 119,692 |
| | | |
| Total inventories | 11,919,960 | 12,433,623 |
| Statement of comprehensive income: | | |
| Cost of inventories recognised as an expense in cost of sales | 24,527,673 | 33,017,086 |

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

18. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

| | Group | | Company | |
|--|-----------|-----------|------------|---------------|
| | 2020 | 2019 | 2020 | 2019 |
| Current | RM | RM | RM | RM |
| Trade receivables | | | | |
| Third parties | 7,049,656 | 7,003,948 | - | - |
| Less: Allowance for expected loss | (288,864) | (187,093) | - | - |
| | 6,760,792 | 6,816,855 | - | - |
| Other receivables | | | | |
| Deposits | 102,677 | 109,738 | 15,130 | 17,791 |
| Sundry receivables | 104,236 | 301,581 | - | - |
| | 206,913 | 411,319 | 15,130 | 17,791 |
| Less: Allowance for expected loss | (18,649) | (18,649) | - | - |
| | 188,264 | 392,670 | 15,130 | 17,791 |
| Total trade and other receivables (current) | 6,949,056 | 7,209,525 | 15,130 | 17,791 |
| Non-current | | | | |
| Other receivables | | | | |
| Amount due from subsidiaries | | | 1 000 00 1 | 1 0 1 0 0 0 1 |
| - Non-interest bearing | - | - | 1,363,004 | 1,616,004 |
| Total trade and other receivables | | | | |
| (current and non-current) | 6,949,056 | 7,209,525 | 1,378,134 | 1,633,795 |
| Add: Cash and bank balances (Note 19) | 195,587 | 176,156 | 21,724 | 4,646 |
| Total financial assets carried at amortised cost | 7,144,643 | 7,385,681 | 1,399,858 | 1,638,441 |

(a) Trade receivables

Trade receivables are non-interest bearing and are generally on 30 to 90 days (2019: 30 to 90 days) terms. They are recognised at their original invoice amounts which represent their fair values on initial recognition.

Ageing analysis of trade receivables

The ageing analysis of the Group's trade receivables is as follows:

| | G | roup |
|---|-----------|-----------|
| | 2020 | 2019 |
| | RM | RM |
| | | |
| Neither past due nor impaired | 4,454,235 | 4,576,356 |
| 1 to 30 days past due not impaired | 1,790,410 | 1,865,931 |
| 31 to 60 days past due not impaired | 463,461 | 192,340 |
| More than 91 days past due not impaired | 52,686 | 182,228 |
| | 2,306,557 | 2,240,499 |
| Impaired | 288,864 | 187,093 |
| | 7,049,656 | 7,003,948 |

Receivables that are neither past due nor impaired

Trade and other receivables that are neither past due nor impaired are creditworthy debtors with good payment records with the Group.

None of these balances have been renegotiated during the financial year.

18. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (CONT'D)

(a) Trade receivables (Cont'd)

Receivables that are past due but not impaired

The Group has trade receivables amounting to RM2,306,557 (2019: RM2,240,499) that are past due at the reporting date but not impaired.

Although these balances are unsecured in nature, they are mostly due from customers which have a long term relationship with the Group.

Receivables that are impaired

The Group's trade receivables that are impaired at the reporting date and the movement of the allowance accounts used to record the impairment are as follows:

| | Group | |
|--|--------------------|--------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| At 1 January Charge for the year (Note 7) | 187,093 101,771 | 187,093 - |
| At 31 December | 288,864 | 187,093 |

Trade receivables that are individually determined to be impaired at the reporting date relate to debtors that are in significant financial difficulties and have defaulted on payments. These receivables are not secured by any collateral or credit enhancements.

(b) Other receivables - current

These receivables are generally unsecured, non-interest bearing, repayable on demand and are to be settled in cash.

(c) Other receivables - non-current

These amounts due from subsidiaries are unsecured, non-trade in nature, non-interest bearing and not expected to be repaid within the next 12 months.

19. CASH AND BANK BALANCES

For the purpose of the statements of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise the following at the reporting date:

| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 1pany 2019 RM |
|---|------------------------|------------------------|-------------|---------------------|
| Cash and bank balances (Note 18) Bank overdrafts (Note 21) | 195,587 (2,610,138) | 176,156 (2,361,800) | 21,724 - | 4,646 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | (2,414,551) | (2,185,644) | 21,724 | 4,646 |

20. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

| . TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES | 0 | | 0 | |
|--|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|
| | 2020 RM | oup 2019 RM | Com 2020 RM | pany 2019 RM |
| Trade payables Third parties Related parties A corporate shareholder | 5,918,663 378,572 3,578,483 | 4,953,231 380,409 3,126,780 | - - - | - - - |
| | 9,875,718 | 8,460,420 | - | - |
| Other payables Third parties Related parties Accruals | 1,302,865 2,329,672 1,139,183 | 1,127,499 1,858,841 1,369,566 | 667,303 - 8,000 | 573,003 - - |
| | 4,771,720 | 4,355,906 | 675,303 | 573,003 |
| Total trade and other payables Add: Loan and borrowings (Note 21) | 14,647,438 5,830,387 | 12,816,326 4,941,649 | 675,303 - | 573,003 - |
| Total financial liabilities at amortised cost | 20,477,825 | 17,757,975 | 675,303 | 573,003 |

(a) Trade payables

Trade payables of the Group are non-interest bearing and the normal trade credit terms granted to the Group range from 30 days to 90 days (2019: 30 days to 90 days).

(b) Other payables

Other payables are generally unsecured, non-interest bearing, repayable on demand and are to be settled in cash.

21. LOANS AND BORROWINGS

| | oup 2019 |
|--|---|
| RM | RM |
| 2,610,138 2,479,000 174,482 | 2,361,800 2,264,000 104,132 |
| 5,263,620 | 4,729,932 |
| 566,767 | 211,717 |
| 5,830,387 | 4,941,649 |
| 5,263,620 186,766 380,001 5,830,387 | 4,729,932 68,057 143,660 4,941,649 |
| | 2020 RM 2,610,138 2,479,000 174,482 5,263,620 566,767 5,830,387 5,263,620 186,766 380,001 |

21. LOANS AND BORROWINGS (CONT'D)

The loans and borrowings bear interest at the following rates:

| | 2020 % | 2019 % |
|---------------------------------|-------------|-------------|
| Bank overdrafts | 7.95 - 8.95 | 8.65 - 9.10 |
| Bankers' acceptances | 4.21 - 6.13 | 5.64 - 6.17 |
| Obligations under hire purchase | 2.65 - 3.75 | 2.65 - 3.75 |

The loans and borrowings are secured by a fixed charge on certain property, plant and equipment of the Group as disclosed in Note 12.

Movements in the borrowings were as follows:

| | Group | |
|---|-------------------------------------|---|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| As 1 January Drawdown: | 4,941,649 | 6,823,151 |
| - Bankers' acceptance - Hire purchase Repayments: | 6,003,000 587,000 | 7,460,000 164,000 |
| - Bankers' acceptance - Hire purchase Changes in bank overdraft balance | (5,788,000) (161,600) 248,338 | (8,005,000) (273,202) (1,227,300) |
| At 31 December | 5,830,387 | 4,941,649 |

22. SHARE CAPITAL

(a) Ordinary share capital

| | Group and Company Number of ordinary shares | | Group and Company Group and Company Number of ordinary shares Amount | | |
|--|--|------------|--|------------|--|
| lowed and fully paid: | 2020 | 2019 | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | |
| Issued and fully paid: At 1 January/31 December | 61,937,451 | 61,937,451 | 69,220,681 | 69,220,681 | |

23. SIGNIFICANT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

(a) Sale and purchase of goods and services

In addition to the transactions detailed elsewhere in the financial statements, the Group and the Company had the following transactions with related parties during the financial year:

| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
|--|-------------------|-------------------|
| Other charges payable to: Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd (note ii) | 2,044 | - |
| Purchase of spare parts and upkeep of tools to: Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd (note ii) Original Clay Industries Sdn Bhd (note iii) | 170 480 | - - |
| Rental payable to: Sri Senanggar Batu Bata Sdn Bhd (note i) Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd (note ii) | 24,150 140,191 | 31,250 139,120 |
| Sales of spare parts and upkeep of tools to: Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd (note ii) | - | 486 |
| Transport charges receivable from: Original Clay Industries Sdn Bhd (note iii) | 946 | 2,404 |

ANNUAL REPORT 2020

23. SIGNIFICANT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (CONT'D)

(a) Sale and purchase of goods and services (Cont'd)

The directors are of the opinion that all the transactions above have been entered into in the normal course of business and have been established on terms and conditions that are mutually agreed upon.

Related parties are those enterprises which are subject to the same source of influence as the Company through common directors and shareholders.

Notes:

- (i) A director of the Company, namely Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat and his family members are substantial shareholders of that company. A family member of Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat is the director of that company.
- (ii) Certain directors of the Company, namely Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat and Ng Chin Kang are substantial shareholders of that company. Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat is also director of that company.
- (iii) A director of the Company, namely Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat and his family members are substantial shareholders of that company.

(b) Compensation of key management personnel

| (b) compensation of key management personner | Group | | Company | |
|---|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Salaries and other emoluments | 895,717 | 940,920 | 30,000 | 30,000 |
| Bonus | 36,892 | 56,736 | - | - |
| Defined contribution plan | 134,715 | 145,543 | - | - |
| Benefits-in-kind | 74,900 | 47,253 | - | - |
| | 1,142,224 | 1,190,452 | 30,000 | 30,000 |
| Included in compensation of key management personnel are directors' remuneration | 524.923 | 530.904 | 30.000 | 30,000 |
| | 524,923 | 550,904 | 30,000 | 30,000 |

24. COMMITMENTS

(a) Capital commitments

| | Gr | Group | |
|---|-----------|-----------|--|
| | 2020 | 2019 | |
| | RM | RM | |
| Approved but not contracted for: Property, plant and equipment | 3,482,865 | 3,482,865 | |
| | | | |

(b) Hire purchase commitments

The Group has hire purchase arrangements for certain motor vehicles. Future minimum lease payments under hire purchase together with the present value of the net minimum lease payments are as follows:

| Group | |
|------------|--|
| 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| | |
| 216,468 | 119,967 |
| 216,468 | 78,972 |
| 406,265 | 153,406 |
| 839,201 | 352,345 |
| (97,952) | (36,496) |
| 741,249 | 315,849 |
| | 2020 RM 216,468 216,468 406,265 839,201 (97,952) |

KIA LIM BERHAD Reg. No. 199501013667 (342868-P)

24. COMMITMENTS (CONT'D)

(b) Hire purchase commitments (Cont'd)

| | Group | |
|---|-------------------------------|------------------------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Analysis of present value of hire purchase liabilities: Not later than 1 year Later than 1 year and not later than 2 years Later than 2 years and not later than 5 years | 174,482 186,766 380,001 | 104,132 68,057 143,660 |
| Less: Amount due within 12 months (Note 21) | 741,249 (174,482) | 315,849 (104,132) |
| Amount due after 12 months (Note 21) | 566,767 | 211,717 |

(c) Operating lease commitments - as lessor

The Company has entered into a commercial property lease on its investment property. This non-cancellable lease has a remaining lease term of 2 years.

Future minimum rentals receivable under non-cancellable operating leases at the reporting date are as follows:

| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
|---|------------------|------------|
| Not later than 1 year Later than 1 year and not later than 2 years | 48,000 44,000 | - |
| | 92,000 | - |

25. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

(a) Fair value hierarchy

The following table provides the fair value measurement hierarchy of the Group's and Company's assets:

| Group and Company | Quoted price in active markets (Level 1) RM | Significant observable inputs (Level 2) RM | Significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) RM | Total RM |
|---|--|--|--|-------------|
| At 31 December 2020 Assets measured at fair value Investment securities | | | | |
| Quoted investment Unquoted investment | 5,036 | - | - 1 | 5,036 1 |
| | 5,036 | - | 1 | 5,037 |
| Assets for which fair values are disclosed Investment properties | - | - | 856,000 | 856,000 |
| At 31 December 2019 Assets measured at fair value Investment securities | | | | |
| - Quoted investment - Unquoted investment | 5,036 | - | - 1 | 5,036 1 |
| | 5,036 | - | 1 | 5,037 |
| Assets for which fair values are disclosed Investment properties | - | - | 937,000 | 937,000 |
| There were no transfers during 2020. | | | | |

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

25. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES (CONT'D)

(b) Information about significant unobservable inputs used in Level 3 fair value measurements

For unquoted equity securities, a significant increase/(decrease) in the expected dividend yield would result in a significantly higher/(lower) fair value measurement. A significant increase/(decrease) in discount for lack of marketability would result in a significantly lower/(higher) fair value measurement.

For commercial investment properties, a significant increase/(decrease) in comparable prices would result in a significantly higher/(lower) fair value measurement.

(c) Fair value of financial instruments by classes that are carried at fair value and whose carrying amounts are reasonable approximations of fair value

The carrying amounts of these financial assets and liabilities are reasonable approximations of fair values, either due to their short-term nature or that they are floating rate instruments that are re-priced to market interest rates on or near the reporting date.

Note

| Trade and other receivables (current) | 18 |
|--|----|
| Trade and other payables (current) | 20 |
| Loans and borrowings (current and non-current) | 21 |

The fair values of borrowings are estimated by discounting expected future cash flows at the market incremental lending rate for similar types of lending, borrowing or leasing arrangements at the reporting date.

26. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The Group and the Company are exposed to financial risks arising from its operations and the use of financial instruments. The key financial risks include credit risk, liquidity risk, and interest rate risk.

The directors review and agree on policies and procedures for the management of these risks, which are executed by the management team.

It is, and has been throughout the current and previous financial year, the Group's policy that no derivatives shall be undertaken.

The following sections provide details regarding the Group's and Company's exposure to the above-mentioned financial risks and the objectives, policies and processes for the management of these risks.

(a) Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss that may arise on outstanding financial instruments should a counterparty default on its obligations. The Group's and the Company's exposure to credit risk arises primarily from trade and other receivables.

The Group's objective is to seek continual revenue growth while minimising losses incurred due to increased credit risk exposure. The Group trades only with recognised and creditworthy third parties. In addition, receivable balances are monitored on an ongoing basis.

Exposure to credit risk

At the reporting date, the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk is represented by the carrying amount of each class of financial assets recognised in the statements of financial position.

Credit risk concentration profile

The Group does not have any significant concentration of credit risk in the form of receivables due from a single debtor or from group of debtors.

Financial assets that are neither past due nor impaired

Information on trade and other receivables that are neither past due nor impaired is disclosed in Note 18.

Financial assets that are either past due or impaired

Information on trade and other receivables that are either past due or impaired is disclosed in Note 18.

26. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (CONT'D)

(a) Credit risk (Cont'd)

| Financial guarantees | Com | pany |
|---|------------|------------|
| | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
| Unsecured: Corporate guarantees to banks for credit facilities granted to subsidiaries | 5,089,138 | 4,625,800 |

The Company is also exposed to credit risk arising from the financial guarantees it has given to certain banks for credit facilities granted to the subsidiaries. The fair value of the financial guarantees is determined by reference to the interest rate difference that would have been charged by the banks had these guarantees not been available. The directors have determined that the fair values of these guarantees are not significant to the Company's financial position and results.

(b) Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group or the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting financial obligations due to shortage of funds. The Group's and the Company's exposure to liquidity risk arises primarily from mismatches of the maturities of financial assets and liabilities. The Group's and the Company's objective is to maintain a balance between continuity of funding and flexibility through the use of stand-by credit facilities and bank overdrafts.

At the reporting date, approximately 89% (2019: 95%) of the Group's loans and borrowings will mature in less than one year based on the carrying amount reflected in the financial statements.

The table below summarises the maturity profile of the Group's and the Company's liabilities at the reporting date based on contractual undiscounted amounts.

| 31 December 2020 Financial liabilities | On demand or within one year RM | One to five years RM | Total RM |
|--|--|----------------------------|-------------------------|
| Group Trade and other payables Loans and borrowings | 14,647,438 5,305,606 | - 622,733 | 14,647,438 5,928,339 |
| | 19,953,044 | 622,733 | 20,575,777 |
| Financial liabilities Company Trade and other payables | 675,303 | - | 675,303 |
| 31 December 2019 Financial liabilities Group | | | |
| Trade and other payables Loans and borrowings | 12,816,326 4,745,767 | - 232,378 | 12,816,326 4,978,145 |
| | 17,562,093 | 232,378 | 17,794,471 |
| Financial liabilities Company Trade and other payables | 573,003 | | 573,003 |
| Trade and other payables | 573,003 | - | 573,003 |

(c) Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of the Group's and the Company's financial instruments will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates.

The Group's exposure to interest rate risk arises primarily from its borrowings.

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

26. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (CONT'D)

(c) Interest rate risk (Cont'd)

Sensitivity analysis for interest rate risk

During the financial year, if interest rates had been 50 basis points lower/higher, with all other variables held constant, the Group's net loss net of tax would have been approximately RM26,000 lower/higher (2019: RM25,000 lower/higher), arising mainly as a result of lower/higher interest expense on floating rate borrowings. The assumed movement in basis points for interest rate sensitivity analysis is based on the current observable market environment.

27. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

The primary objective of the Group's capital management is to ensure that it maintains healthy capital ratios in order to support its business and maximise shareholder value.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustments to it, in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders, return capital to shareholders or issue new shares. No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 31 December 2019.

The Group monitors capital using a gearing ratio, which is net debt divided by total capital plus net debt. Net debt comprises loans and borrowings, trade and other payables, less cash and bank balances whereas total capital comprises the equity attributable to equity holders of the Company.

| | Note | 2020 RM | 2019 RM |
|--|----------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Loans and borrowings Trade and other payables Less: Cash and bank balances | 21 20 19 | 5,830,387 14,647,438 (195,587) | 4,941,649 12,816,326 (176,156) |
| Net debt | | 20,282,238 | 17,581,819 |
| Equity attributable to the equity holders of the Group, representing total capital | | 51,633,623 | 56,855,530 |
| Capital and net debt | | 71,915,861 | 74,437,349 |
| Gearing ratio | | 28% | 24% |

28. SEGMENT INFORMATION

Segmental disclosures are not applicable as the Group operates principally within one industry and one country.

29. SIGNIFICANT EVENTS DURING AND SUBSEQUENT TO YEAR END

COVID-19 PANDEMIC

The COVID-19 was initially reported in December 2019 and has since spread globally. On 11 March 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a worldwide pandemic. This pandemic has resulted in countries around the world including Malaysia implementing immediate preventive measures to control and minimize the spread of the virus. Some of the measures taken include temporary closure of businesses, issuance of movement control order within the country, prohibition of crowd gathering and travel bans. This has led to operational disruptions to businesses.

The Group has activated its business continuity plan to ensure minimal disruption to its daily operations during this period and the Group has also implemented additional precautionary measures to control and contain the spread of the virus. The impact of COVID-19 has been considered in the impairment assessment of financial assets and non-financial assets.

As at the date of authorisation of the financial statements, the COVID-19 pandemic situation is still evolving and uncertain. The Group will continue to actively monitor and manage their funds and operations to minimise any impact arising from the COVID-19 pandemic and assess the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the financial statements of the Group for the financial year ending 31 December 2021.

30. AUTHORISATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR ISSUE

The financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2020 were authorised for issue in accordance with a resolution of the directors on 22 April 2021.

STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDINGS

AS AT 7 MAY 2021

Total Number of Issued Shares : 61,937,451 ordinary shares

Voting rights

0.0

: One vote for one ordinary share

ANALYSIS OF SHAREHOLDINGS

| Number of Holders | Holdings | Total Holdings | Percentage of Holdings |
|-------------------|--|----------------|------------------------|
| 7 | Less than 100 | 164 | 0.00 |
| 598 | 100 - 1,000 | 564,627 | 0.91 |
| 682 | 1,001 - 10,000 | 3,158,999 | 5.10 |
| 313 | 10,001 to 100,000 | 10,781,458 | 17.41 |
| 62 | 100,001 to less than 5% of issued shares | 30,544,015 | 49.31 |
| 3 | 5% and above of issued shares | 16,888,188 | 27.27 |
| 1,665 | | 61,937,451 | 100.00 |

THIRTY LARGEST SHAREHOLDERS

| Na | me of Shareholders | Number of Shares | Percentage of Shares |
|----------|--|------------------------|----------------------|
| 1. 2. | Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd RHB Capital Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | 7,312,393 | 11.81 |
| 3. | Pledged Securities Account for Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bh Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | d 6,440,270 | 10.40 |
| 4. | Pledged Securities Account for Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | 3,135,525 | 5.06 |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd | 2,931,600 | 4.73 |
| 5. | Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd Pledged Securities Account for Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bh | | 4.46 |
| 6. 7. | Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd | 2,284,064 2,037,548 | 3.69 3.29 |
| 7. 8. | Sutera Istimewa Sdn Bhd | 1,885,000 | 3.04 |
| 9. | Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | 1,542,255 | 2.49 |
| | Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd | 1,117,200 | 1.80 |
| | Bijak Tulus Sdn Bhd | 1,088,900 | 1.76 |
| | Tan See Chip | 799,935 | 1.29 |
| | Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | | |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Goh May Lee | 717,000 | 1.16 |
| 14. | Ng Yan Kian | 706,196 | 1.14 |
| | Tan Teck Peng | 702,000 | 1.13 |
| | Mersing Village Sdn. Bhd. | 666,000 | 1.08 |
| 17. | Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | | |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Lee Kian Tak | 649,300 | 1.05 |
| | Ng Khea Chuan | 636,400 | 1.03 |
| 19. | Public Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | | 0.00 |
| 20 | Pledged Securities Account for Tee Kim Hiew | 572,000 | 0.92 |
| 20. | CGS-CIMB Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd Pledged Securities Account for Ng Geok Wah | 500,000 | 0.81 |
| 21 | Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | 500,000 | 0.81 |
| ۷١. | Pledged Securities Account for Tey Ah Kow @ Tey Cheng Hwa | ng 500,000 | 0.81 |
| 22 | Tay Chye Hock | 425,000 | 0.69 |
| | RHB Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | 120,000 | 0.00 |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Lim Seng Chong | 400,000 | 0.65 |
| 24. | AllianceGroup Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | , | |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Sak Kam Wah | 372,000 | 0.60 |
| 25. | Ng Yam Puan @ Ng Ah Bah | 320,143 | 0.52 |
| 26. | Datuk Ariss bin Samsudin | 303,000 | 0.49 |
| | Guan Brothers Realty Sdn. Bhd. | 255,888 | 0.41 |
| | Kuor Siok Leen | 246,790 | 0.40 |
| 29. | Maybank Securities Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | | |
| | Ho Koh Leong | 233,200 | 0.38 |
| 30. | UOB Kay Hian Nominees (Tempatan) Sdn Bhd | 000 550 | o o . |
| | Pledged Securities Account for Ng Eng Seng | 230,556 | 0.37 |

75

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

According to the Register required to be kept under Section 144 of the Companies Act, 2016, the following are the substantial shareholders of the Company:

| | | Direct Interest | | Deer | | |
|-----|---------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|------|
| No. | Shareholder | Number of Shares | Percentage of Shares | Number of Shares | Percentage of Shares | Note |
| 1 | Kour Siok Leen | 401,054 | 0.65 | 10,297,993 | 16.63 | А |
| 2 | Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd | 10,243,993 | 16.54 | 54,000 | 0.09 | В |
| 3 | Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd | 11,516,734 | 18.59 | 1,928,400 | 3.11 | С |
| 4 | Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd | 5,183,073 | 8.37 | 1,208,400 | 1.95 | D |
| 5 | Goh May Lee | 796,100 | 1.29 | 28,872,200 | 46.62 | E |
| 6 | Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | 1,542,255 | 2.49 | 29,043,198 | 46.89 | F |
| 7 | Ng Chin Kang | - | - | 13,445,134 | 21.71 | G |
| 8 | Ng Yeng Keng Holdings Sdn Bhd | - | - | 10,297,993 | 16.63 | А |

Notes:

Deemed interest through her or its shareholdings in Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd and Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies А Act, 2016.

Deemed interest through its shareholdings in Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies Act, 2016. В

С Deemed interest through its shareholdings in Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd and Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies Act, 2016. Deemed interest through its shareholding in Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies Act, 2016. Deemed interest through her shareholding in Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd, Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd, Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd, Ban Dung Palm

D

Е Oil Industries Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd and Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies Act, 2016.

Deemed interest through his shareholding in Kia Lim Realty Sdn Bhd, Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd, Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd, Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd and Ng Hoo Tee Holdings Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 and pursuant to Section 59 (11) (C) of F the Companies Act, 2016.

Deemed interest through his shareholding in Kia Lim Timber Trading Sdn Bhd, Ban Dung Palm Oil Industries Sdn Bhd, Mersing Village Sdn Bhd G and Sersen Tiles Sdn Bhd by virtue of Section 8 of the Companies Act, 2016.

| | | Direct Interest | | Deemeo | | |
|-----|------------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|------|
| No. | Directors | Number of Shares | Percentage of Shares | Number of Shares | Percentage of Shares | Note |
| 1 | Mr Loh Chee Kan | - | - | - | - | |
| 2 | Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | 1,542,255 | 2.49 | 29,043,198 | 46.89 | * |
| 3 | Mr Ng Chin Kang | - | - | 13,445,134 | 21.71 | * |
| 4 | Mr Chua Syer Cin | - | - | - | - | |
| 5 | En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan | 42,816 | 0.07 | - | - | |

LIST OF DIRECTORS' SHAREHOLDINGS

Notes:

Deemed interest in ordinary shares of the Directors are of the same as disclosed under notes to the substantial shareholding

LIST OF PROPERTIES

31 December 2020

| Location of Properties | Description | Tenure / Age of Buildings | Approximately Land Area / (Built-up Area) | Net Book Value RM'000 | Date of Acquisition/ Valuation |
|---|---|--|---|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| 5 plots of land comprising Lot Nos : PT 5032, 5033 5034, 5035 and 5036 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Industrial land (with factory for brick making plant, office, store and workshop) | Freehold (Between 27 - 34 years) | 23.2923 acres (68,988 sq.ft) | 7,454 | 31.12.2007 |
| 2 plots of land Lot Nos : 25 and 26 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Industrial land (with 1 open-sided factory buidings for paver plants) | Freehold (Between 21 years) | 5.8686 acres (159,375 sq.ft) | 9,978 | 31.12.2007 |
| 2 plots of land comprising Lot Nos : PTD 6922 and 1186 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Extraction of clay | Freehold | 24.3376 acres (N/A) | 1,220 | 31.12.2007 |
| 4 plots of land comprising Lot Nos : 1187, 27, 24 and 20 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 18.3562 acres (N/A) | 730 | 31.12.2007 |
| Lot No : 1617 Mukim Simpang Kiri 4, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 5.0812 acres (N/A) | 180 | 31.12.2007 |
| HS(M) 2918 MLO1699 Mukim Sri Medan, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 2.488 acres | 240 | 23.05.2014 |
| HS(M) 641 MLO 1698 Mukim Sri Medan, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 2.488 acres | 230 | 13.03.2015 |
| Lot No : PTD 6920 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Industrial land (with 2 open-sided factory buildings for brick making plants) | Freehold (Between 34 years) | 7.0000 acres (111,705 sq.ft) | 4,314 | 31.12.2007 |
| Lot Nos : PTD 6988 and PTD 6989 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Industrial land (with open-sided factory buildings for roofing tiles plants, office building cum store and laboratory) | Freehold (Between 23 years) | 8.781 acres (224,772 sq.ft) | 8,766 | 31.12.2007 |
| Lot No : PTD 6921 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Extraction of clay | Freehold | 20.5597 acres (N/A) | 1,030 | 31.12.2007 |
| 3 plots of land comprising Lot Nos : PTD 8029, 6642, and 809 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 22.9330 acres (N/A) | 1,050 | 31.12.2007 |
| EMR 3460 Lot 6641 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 1.6311 acres (N/A) | 90 | 31.12.2007 |
| EMR 3134 Lot 6625 Mukim Sri Medan 18, Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim. | Agricultural land (reserve for clay extraction) | Freehold | 4.0747 acres (N/A) | 120 | 31.12.2007 |
| Suite No 1604 Tower A Menara Atlas Plaza Pantai Kuala Lumpur. | Office building | Freehold (24 years) | 2,360 sq.ft | 390 | 31.12.2007 |

77

KIA LIM BERHAD Reg. No. 199501013667 (342868-P)

FORM OF PROXY ANNUAL REPORT 2020

| CDS ACCOUNT NO. | | | | | |
|------------------------------|------------------|----------|----------|----|------------------------|
| NO. OF SHARES HELD | | | | | |
| I/We | | | | of | |
| | Email <i>A</i> | Address: | | | being a member/members |
| of Kia Lim Berhad, hereby ap | opoint (1) Mr/Ms | | | | |
| (NRIC No | | _) of | | | |
| or failing whom, | | | (NRIC No | |) of |

as my/our proxy to vote for *me/us and on *my/our behalf at the **Twenty-Sixth Annual General Meeting** of the Company to be held at The Katerina Hotel, 8, Jalan Zabedah, 83000 Batu Pahat, Johor Darul Takzim on Thursday, 24 Jun 2021 at 12.00 noon and, at every adjournment thereof *for/against the resolutions to be proposed thereat.

*My/Our proxy is to vote as indicated below: -

| Resolutions | Agenda | For | Against |
|-------------|---|-----|---------|
| 1. | To approve the proposed payment of Directors' fees and benefits for the Company and its subsidiaries of up to RM124,200 for the financial year ending 31 December 2021. | | |
| 2. | To re-elect the following Directors retiring according to the Company's Constitution: - (a) Datuk Ng Yeng Keng @ Ng Ka Hiat | | |
| 3. | (b) Mr Chua Syer Cin | | |
| 4. | To re-appoint Messrs Ernst & Young PLT as auditors. | | |
| 5. | To approve the authority to allot shares - Sections 75 and 76. | | |
| 6. | To approve the continuing terms of office of Mr Loh Chee Kan as an Independent Director. | | |
| 7. | To approve the continuing terms of office of Mr Chua Syer Cin as an Independent Director. | | |
| 8. | To approve the continuing terms of office of En Mohd Salleh Bin Jantan as an Independent Director. | | |
| 9. | To approve the proposed amendments of the Constitution of Kia Lim Berhad. | | |

Please indicate with a cross (X) in the space whether you wish your votes to be cast for or against the resolution. In the absence of such specific directions, your proxy will vote or abstain as he thinks fit.

As witness my hand this day of2021

Signature of Member(s)

NOTES:

- A member entitled to attend and vote at the Meeting is entitled to appoint a proxy or proxies to attend and vote in his stead. The proxy need not be a Member of the Company. There shall be no restriction as to the qualification of the proxy. A proxy appointed to attend and vote at a meeting of a company shall have the same rights as the member to speak at the meeting.
- 2. A member shall be entitled to appoint more than one proxy (subject always to a maximum of two (2) proxies at each meeting) to attend and vote at the same meeting.
- 3. Where a member appoints more than one (1) proxy (subject always to a maximum of two (2) proxies at each meeting) the appointment shall be invalid unless he specifies the proportions of his holdings to be represented by each proxy.
- 4. Where a member of the Company is an exempt authorised nominee as defined under the Securities Industry (Central Depositories) Act 1991 ("SICDA") which holds ordinary shares in the Company for multiple beneficial owners in one securities account ("omnibus account"), there is no limit to the number of proxies which the exempt authorised nominee may appoint in respect of each omnibus accounts it holds. Where a member is an authorised nominee as defined under SICDA, it may appoint one (1) proxy in respect of each Securities Account it holds with ordinary shares of the Company standing to the credit of the said Securities Account.
- 5. The instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointer or his attorney duly authorised in writing or if such appointer is a corporation under its common seal or the hand of its attorney.
- The instrument appointing a proxy must be deposited at Suite 9D, Level 9, Menara Ansar, 65 Jalan Trus, 80000 Johor Bahru, Johor not less than fortyeight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Fold Here

STAMP

The Company Secretary

KIA LIM BERHAD

Reg. No. 199501013667 (342868-P)

Suite 9D, Level 9, Menara Ansar, 65, Jalan Trus, 80000 Johor Bahru, Johor Darul Ta'zim.

Fold Here